#### Provided for non-commercial research and educational use only. Not for reproduction, distribution or commercial use.

This chapter was originally published in the book Advances in Atomic, Molecular, and Optical Physics. The copy attached is provided by Elsevier for the author's benefit and for the benefit of the author's institution, for non-commercial research, and educational use. This includes without limitation use in instruction at your institution, distribution to specific colleagues, and providing a copy to your institution's administrator.



All other uses, reproduction and distribution, including without limitation commercial reprints, selling or licensing copies or access, or posting on open internet sites, your personal or institution's website or repository, are prohibited. For exceptions, permission may be sought for such use through Elsevier's permissions site at: http://www.elsevier.com/locate/permissionusematerial

From Juan Gonzalo Muga et al., Shortcuts to Adiabaticity. In: Paul Berman, Ennio Arimondo, Chun Lin, editors, Advances in Atomic, Molecular, and Optical Physics. Vol 62, Chennai: Academic Press, 2013, p. 117-169.

ISBN: 978-0-12-408090-4 © Copyright 2013 Elsevier Inc. Academic Press

CHAPTER TWO

# **Shortcuts to Adiabaticity**

Erik Torrontegui<sup>\*</sup>, Sara Ibáñez<sup>\*</sup>, Sofia Martínez-Garaot<sup>\*</sup>, Michele Modugno<sup>†,‡</sup>, Adolfo del Campo<sup>§,¶</sup>, David Guéry-Odelin<sup>II</sup>, Andreas Ruschhaupt<sup>\*\*</sup>, Xi Chen<sup>\*,††</sup>, and Juan Gonzalo Muga<sup>\*,††</sup>

- \* Departamento de Química Física, Universidad del País Vasco—Euskal Herriko Unibertsitatea, Apdo. 644, Bilbao, Spain
- <sup>†</sup> Departamento de Física Teórica e Historia de la Ciencia, Universidad del País Vasco—Euskal Herriko Unibertsitatea, Apdo. 644, Bilbao, Spain
- <sup>‡</sup> IKERBASQUE, Basque Foundation for Science, 48011 Bilbao, Spain
- § Theoretical Division, Los Alamos National Laboratory, Los Alamos, NM, USA
- <sup>¶</sup> Center for Nonlinear Studies, Los Alamos National Laboratory, Los Alamos, NM, USA
- Laboratoire Collisions Agrégats Réactivité, CNRS UMR 5589, IRSAMC, Université Paul Sabatier, 31062 Toulouse CEDEX 4, France
- \*\* Department of Physics, University College Cork, Cork, Ireland
- <sup>††</sup> Department of Physics, Shanghai University, 200444 Shanghai, People's Republic of China

#### Contents

| 1. | Introduction  | 118 |
|----|---|-----|
| 2. | General Formalisms  | 120 |
|    | 2.1 Invariant-Based Inverse Engineering                   | 120 |
|    | 2.2 Counterdiabatic or Transitionless Tracking Approach   | 123 |
|    | 2.3 Fast-Forward Approach                                 | 126 |
|    | 2.4 Alternative Shortcuts Through Unitary Transformations | 127 |
|    | 2.5 Optimal Control Theory                                | 130 |
| 3. | Expansions of Trapped Particles                           | 131 |
|    | 3.1 Transient Energy Excitation                           | 132 |
|    | 3.2 Three-Dimensional Effects                             | 133 |
|    | 3.3 Bose-Einstein Condensates                             | 134 |
|    | 3.4 Strongly Correlated Gases                             | 137 |
|    | 3.5 Experimental Realization                              | 143 |
|    | 3.6 Optimal Control                                       | 143 |
|    | 3.7 Other Applications                                    | 144 |
| 4. | Transport   | 145 |
|    | 4.1 Invariant-Based Shortcuts for Transport               | 146 |
|    | 4.2 Transport of a Bose-Einstein Condensate               | 149 |
| 5. | Internal State Engineering                                | 150 |
|    | 5.1 Population Inversion in Two-Level Systems             | 151 |
|    | 5.2 Effect of Noise and Perturbations                     | 153 |
|    | 5.3 Three-Level Systems                                   | 156 |
|    | 5.4 Spintronics   | 157 |

Erik Torrontegui et al.

| 5.5 Experiments         | 157 |
|-------------------------|-----|
| 6. Wavepacket Splitting | 158 |
| 7. Discussion           | 160 |
| Acknowledgments         | 161 |
| References              | 161 |
|                         |     |

#### Abstract

Quantum adiabatic processes—that keep constant the populations in the instantaneous eigenbasis of a time-dependent Hamiltonian—are very useful to prepare and manipulate states, but take typically a long time. This is often problematic because decoherence and noise may spoil the desired final state, or because some applications require many repetitions. "Shortcuts to adiabaticity" are alternative fast processes which reproduce the same final populations, or even the same final state, as the adiabatic process in a finite, shorter time. Since adiabatic processes are ubiquitous, the shortcuts span a broad range of applications in atomic, molecular, and optical physics, such as fast transport of ions or neutral atoms, internal population control, and state preparation (for nuclear magnetic resonance or quantum information), cold atom expansions and other manipulations, cooling cycles, wavepacket splitting, and many-body state engineering or correlations microscopy. Shortcuts are also relevant to clarify fundamental questions such as a precise quantification of the third principle of thermodynamics and quantum speed limits. We review different theoretical techniques proposed to engineer the shortcuts, the experimental results, and the prospects.

#### **1. INTRODUCTION**

The expression "shortcuts to adiabaticity" (STA) was recently introduced in Chen et al. (2010b), to describe protocols that speed up a quantum adiabatic process, usually, although not necessarily, through a non-adiabatic route.<sup>1</sup> There the Lewis-Riesenfeld invariants were used to inverse engineer the time dependence of a harmonic oscillator frequency between predetermined initial and final values so as to avoid final excitations. That paper and its companion on Bose-Einstein condensates (Muga et al., 2009) have indeed triggered a surge of activity, not only for harmonic expansions (Chen and Muga, 2010; Muga et al., 2010; Stefanatos et al., 2010, 2011; Schaff et al., 2010, 2011a; del Campo, 2011a; Schaff et al., 2011b; Torrontegui et al., 2012a,c; Fasihi et al., 2012; del Campo and Boshier, 2012; Stefanatos and Li, 2012;

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>The word "adiabatic" may have two different meanings: the thermodynamical one (no heat transfer between system and environment) and the quantum one, as stated by Born and Fock (1928) in the adiabatic theorem: "a physical system remains in its instantaneous eigenstate when a given perturbation is acting on it slowly enough and if there is a gap between the eigenvalue and the rest of the Hamiltonian's spectrum." Here we shall always understand "adiabatic" in the quantum-mechanical sense.

Shortcuts to Adiabaticity

Andresen et al., 2011), but for atom transport (Torrontegui et al., 2011, 2012d; Chen et al., 2011b; Bowler et al., 2012), quantum computing (Sarandy et al., 2011), quantum simulations (Lau and James, 2012), optical lattice expansions (Yuce, 2012; Ozcakmakli and Yuce, 2012), wavepacket splitting (Torrontegui et al., 2012b), internal state control (Chen et al., 2011a; Ibáñez et al., 2011; Ruschhaupt et al., 2012; Ban et al., 2012; Ibáñez et al., 2012a; Güngördü et al., 2012), many-body state engineering (del Campo, 2011b; del Campo and Boshier, 2012; del Campo et al., 2012; Juliá-Díaz et al., 2012), and other applications such as sympathetic cooling of atomic mixtures (Choi, Onofrio, and Sundaram, 2011; Choi et al., 2012), or cooling of nanomechanical resonators (Li et al., 2011; Zhang et al. 2012a). In fact several works had previously or simultaneously considered to speed up adiabatic processes making use of different techniques. For example, Demirplak and Rice (2003, 2005, 2008) and Berry (2009) proposed the addition of counterdiabatic terms to a reference Hamiltonian  $H_0$  to achieve adiabatic dynamics with respect to  $H_0$ . This "transitionless tracking algorithm" (Berry, 2009) has been applied to manipulate the populations of two-level systems (Demirplak and Rice, 2005; Berry, 2009; Chen et al., 2010c; Bason et al., 2012; Zhang et al., 2012b). Another technique to design laser pulses for fast population transfer is parallel adiabatic passage (Guérin et al., 2002; Vasilev et al., 2009; Dridi et al., 2009; Guérin et al., 2011). Couvert et al. (2008) designed trap motions in order to perform non-adiabatic fast transport of atomic cold clouds. Also, Masuda and Nakamura (2010) developed a "fast-forward technique" for several manipulations on wavepackets such as expansions, transport, or splitting of Bose-Einstein condensates. Related work had also been carried out for wavepacket splitting making use of optimal control (Hohenester et al., 2007; Grond et al., 2009a,b), and in the context of quantum refrigerators, to find fast "frictionless" expansions (Salamon et al., 2009; Rezek et al., 2009). For recent developments on this line stimulated by invariant-based engineering results, see Kosloff and Feldmann (2010), Hoffmann et al. (2011), Levy and Kosloff (2012), Feldmann and Kosloff (2012).

The considerable number of publications on the subject, and a recent Conference on "Shortcuts to adiabaticity" held in Bilbao (16–20 July 2012) demonstrate much current interest, not only within the cold atoms and atomic physics communities but also from fields such as semiconductor physics and spintronics (Ban et al., 2012). Indeed adiabatic processes are ubiquitous, so we may expect a broad range of applications, even beyond the quantum domain, since some of the concepts are easy to translate into optics (Lin et al., 2012; Tseng and Chen, 2012) or mechanics (Ibáñez et al., 2011).

Apart from the practical applications, the fundamental implications of shortcuts on quantum speed limits (Bender et al., 2007; Bason et al., 2012; Uzdin et al., 2012), time-energy uncertainty relations (Chen and Muga, 2010), multiple Schrödinger pictures (Ibáñez et al., 2012a), and the quantification of the third principle of thermodynamics and of maximal cooling rates (Salamon et al., 2009; Rezek et al., 2009; Chen and Muga, 2010; Kosloff and Feldmann, 2010; Hoffmann et al., 2011; Levy and Kosloff, 2012; Feldmann and Kosloff, 2012) are also intriguing and provide further motivation.

In this review we shall first describe different approaches to STA in Section 2. While the main goal there is to construct new protocols for a fast manipulation of quantum states avoiding final excitations, additional conditions may be imposed. For example, ideally these protocols should not be state specific but work for an arbitrary state.<sup>2</sup> They should also be stable against perturbations, and keep the values of the transient energy and other variables manageable throughout the whole process. Several applications are discussed in Sections 3–6. We have kept a notation consistency within each Section but not throughout the whole review, following when possible notations close to the original publications.

#### 2. GENERAL FORMALISMS

#### 2.1 Invariant-Based Inverse Engineering

Lewis-Riesenfeld invariants. The Lewis and Riesenfeld (1969) theory is applicable to a quantum system that evolves with a time-dependent Hermitian Hamiltonian H(t), which supports a Hermitian dynamical invariant I(t) satisfying

$$i\hbar \frac{\partial I(t)}{\partial t} - [H(t), I(t)] = 0.$$
<sup>(1)</sup>

Therefore its expectation values for an arbitrary solution of the timedependent Schrödinger equation  $i\hbar \frac{\partial}{\partial t} |\Psi(t)\rangle = H(t)|\Psi(t)\rangle$  do not depend on time. I(t) can be used to expand  $|\Psi(t)\rangle$  as a superposition of "dynamical modes"  $|\Psi_n(t)\rangle$ ,

$$|\Psi(t)\rangle = \sum_{n} c_{n} |\psi_{n}(t)\rangle, \quad |\psi_{n}(t)\rangle = e^{i\alpha_{n}(t)} |\phi_{n}(t)\rangle, \quad (2)$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>Contrast this to the quantum brachistochrone (Bender et al., 2007), in which the aim is to find a time-independent Hamiltonian that takes a given initial state to a given final state in minimal time. Studies of "quantum speed limits" adopt in general this state-to-state approach, as in Uzdin et al. (2012).

Shortcuts to Adiabaticity

where  $n = 0, 1, ...; c_n$  are time-independent amplitudes, and  $|\phi_n(t)\rangle$  are orthonormal eigenvectors of the invariant I(t),

$$I(t) = \sum_{n} |\phi_{n}(t)\rangle \lambda_{n} \langle \phi_{n}(t)|.$$
(3)

The  $\lambda_n$  are real constants, and the Lewis-Riesenfeld phases are defined as (Lewis and Riesenfeld, 1969)

$$\alpha_n(t) = \frac{1}{\hbar} \int_0^t \left\langle \phi_n(t') \left| i\hbar \frac{\partial}{\partial t'} - H(t') \right| \phi_n(t') \right\rangle dt'.$$
(4)

We use for simplicity a notation for a discrete spectrum of I(t) but the generalization to a continuum or mixed spectrum is straightforward. We also assume a non-degenerate spectrum. Non-Hermitian invariants and Hamiltonians have been considered for example in Gao et al. (1991, 1992), Lohe (2009), Ibáñez et al. (2011).

Inverse engineering. Suppose that we want to drive the system from an initial Hamiltonian H(0) to a final one  $H(t_f)$ , in such a way that the populations in the initial and final instantaneous bases are the same, but admitting transitions at intermediate times. To inverse engineer a time-dependent Hamiltonian H(t) and achieve this goal, we may first define the invariant through its eigenvalues and eigenvectors. The Lewis-Riesenfeld phases  $\alpha_n(t)$  may also be chosen as arbitrary functions to write down the time-dependent unitary evolution operator U

$$U = \sum_{n} e^{i\alpha_{n}(t)} |\phi_{n}(t)\rangle \langle \phi_{n}(0)|.$$
(5)

*U* obeys  $i\hbar \dot{U} = H(t)U$ , where the dot means time derivative. Solving formally this equation for  $H(t) = i\hbar \dot{U}U^{\dagger}$ , we get

$$H(t) = -\hbar \sum_{n} |\phi_{n}(t)\rangle \dot{\alpha}_{n} \langle \phi_{n}(t)| + i\hbar \sum_{n} |\partial_{t}\phi_{n}(t)\rangle \langle \phi_{n}(t)|.$$
(6)

According to Eq. (6), for a given invariant there are many possible Hamiltonians corresponding to different choices of phase functions  $\alpha_n(t)$ . In general I(0) does not commute with H(0), so the eigenstates of I(0),  $|\phi_n(0)\rangle$ , do not coincide with the eigenstates of H(0).  $H(t_f)$  does not necessarily commute with  $I(t_f)$  either. If we impose [I(0), H(0)] = 0 and  $[I(t_f), H(t_f)] = 0$ , the eigenstates will coincide, which guarantees a state transfer without final excitations. In typical applications the Hamiltonians H(0) and  $H(t_f)$  are given, and set the initial and final configurations of the external parameters. Then we define I(t) and its eigenvectors accordingly, so that the commutation relations are obeyed at the boundary times and, finally, H(t) is designed via Eq. (6). While the  $\alpha_n(t)$  may be taken as fully free time-dependent phases in principle, they may also be constrained by a pre-imposed or assumed structure of H(t). Sections 3–5 present examples of how this works for expansions, transport, and internal state control.

A generalization of this inverse method for non-Hermitian Hamiltonians was considered in Ibáñez et al. (2011). Inverse engineering was applied to accelerate the slow expansion of a classical particle in a time-dependent harmonic oscillator without final excitation. This system may be treated formally as a quantum two-level system with non-Hermitian Hamiltonian (Gao et al., 1991,1992).

*Quadratic in momentum invariants.* Lewis and Riesenfeld (1969) paid special attention to the time-dependent harmonic oscillator and its invariants quadratic in position and momentum. Later on Lewis and Leach (1982) found, in the framework of classical mechanics, the general form of the Hamiltonian compatible with quadratic-in-momentum invariants, which includes non-harmonic potentials. This work, and the corresponding quantum results of Dhara and Lawande (1984), constitutes the basis of this section.

A one-dimensional Hamiltonian with a quadratic-in-momentum invariant must have the form  $H = p^2/2m + V(q, t)$ ,<sup>3</sup> with the potential (Lewis and Leach, 1982; Dhara and Lawande, 1984)

$$V(q,t) = -F(t)q + \frac{m}{2}\omega^{2}(t)q^{2} + \frac{1}{\rho(t)^{2}}U\left[\frac{q-q_{c}(t)}{\rho(t)}\right].$$
 (7)

 $\rho$ ,  $q_c$ ,  $\omega$ , and F are arbitrary functions of time that satisfy the auxiliary equations

$$\ddot{\rho} + \omega^2(t)\rho = \frac{\omega_0^2}{\rho^3},\tag{8}$$

$$\ddot{q}_c + \omega^2(t)q_c = F(t)/m,$$
(9)

where  $\omega_0$  is a constant. Their physical interpretation will be explained below and depends on the operation. A quadratic-in-*p* dynamical invariant is given, up to a constant factor, by

$$I = \frac{1}{2m} \Big[ \rho \big( p - m \dot{q}_{c} \big) - m \dot{\rho} \big( q - q_{c} \big) \Big]^{2} + \frac{1}{2} m \omega_{0}^{2} \left( \frac{q - q_{c}}{\rho} \right)^{2} + U \left( \frac{q - q_{c}}{\rho} \right).$$
(10)

 ${}^{3}q$  and p may denote operators or numbers. The context should clarify their exact meaning.

Shortcuts to Adiabaticity

Now  $\alpha_n$  in Eq. (4) satisfies (Lewis and Riesenfeld, 1969; Dhara and Lawande, 1984)

$$\alpha_n = -\frac{1}{\hbar} \int_0^t \mathrm{d}t' \left( \frac{\lambda_n}{\rho^2} + \frac{m(\dot{q}_c \rho - q_c \dot{\rho})^2}{2\rho^2} \right),\tag{11}$$

and the function  $\phi_n$  can be written as (Dhara and Lawande, 1984)

$$\phi_n(q,t) = e^{\frac{im}{\hbar} \left[ \dot{\rho} q^2 / 2\rho + (\dot{q}_c \rho - q_c \dot{\rho}) q / \rho \right]} \frac{1}{\rho^{1/2}} \Phi_n \left( \underbrace{\frac{q - q_c}{\rho}}_{=:\sigma} \right)$$
(12)

in terms of the solution  $\Phi_n(\sigma)$  (normalized in  $\sigma$ -space) of the auxiliary Schrödinger equation

$$\left[-\frac{\hbar^2}{2m}\frac{\partial^2}{\partial\sigma^2} + \frac{1}{2}m\omega_0^2\sigma^2 + U(\sigma)\right]\Phi_n = \lambda_n\Phi_n.$$
 (13)

The strategy of invariant-based inverse engineering here is to design  $\rho$  and  $q_c$  first so that *I* and *H* commute at initial and final times, except for launching or stopping atoms as in Torrontegui et al. (2011). Then *H* is deduced from Eq. (7). Applications will be discussed in Sections 3 and 4.

#### 2.2 Counterdiabatic or Transitionless Tracking Approach

For the transitionless driving or counterdiabatic approach as formulated by Berry (2009), and equivalently by Demirplak and Rice (2003,2005,2008),<sup>4</sup> the starting point is a time-dependent reference Hamiltonian,

$$H_0(t) = \sum_n |n_0(t)\rangle E_n^{(0)}(t) \langle n_0(t)|.$$
(14)

The approximate time-dependent adiabatic solution of the dynamics with  $H_0$  takes the form

$$|\psi_n^{(ad)}(t)\rangle = e^{i\xi_n(t)}|n_0(t)\rangle,\tag{15}$$

where the adiabatic phase reads

$$\xi_n(t) = -\frac{1}{\hbar} \int_0^t dt' E_n^{(0)}(t') + i \int_0^t dt' \langle n_0(t') | \partial_{t'} n_0(t') \rangle.$$
(16)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>Berry's transitionless-driving method is equivalent to the counterdiabatic approach of Demirplak and Rice (2003, 2005, 2008). In Section 2.4 we shall see how to further exploit this scheme together with "superadiabatic iterations."

The approximate adiabatic vectors in Eq. (15) are defined differently from the dynamical modes of the previous section, but they may potentially coincide, as we shall see. Defining now the unitary operator

$$U = \sum_{n} e^{i\xi_{n}(t)} |n_{0}(t)\rangle \langle n_{0}(0)|, \qquad (17)$$

a Hamiltonian  $H(t) = i\hbar \dot{U}U^{\dagger}$  can be constructed to drive the system exactly along the adiabatic paths of  $H_0(t)$ , as  $H(t) = H_0(t) + H_{cd}(t)$ , where

$$H_{cd}(t) = i\hbar \sum_{n} \left( |\partial_t n_0(t)\rangle \langle n_0(t)| - \langle n_0(t)|\partial_t n_0(t)\rangle |n_0(t)\rangle \langle n_0(t)| \right)$$
(18)

is purely non-diagonal in the  $\{|n_0(t)\rangle\}$  basis.

We may change the  $E_n^{(0)}(t)$ , and therefore  $H_0(t)$  itself, keeping the same  $|n_0(t)\rangle$ . We could for example make all the  $E_n^{(0)}(t)$  zero, or set  $\xi_n(t) = 0$  (Berry, 2009). Taking into account this freedom the Hamiltonian for transitionless driving can be generally written as

$$H(t) = -\hbar \sum_{n} |n_0(t)\rangle \dot{\xi}_n \langle n_0(t)| + i\hbar \sum_{n} |\partial_t n_0(t)\rangle \langle n_0(t)|.$$
(19)

Subtracting  $H_{cd}(t)$ , the generic  $H_0$  is

$$H_0(t) = \sum_n |n_0(t)\rangle \Big[i\hbar \langle n_0(t)|\partial_t n_0(t)\rangle - \hbar \dot{\xi}_n \Big] \langle n_0(t)|.$$
(20)

It is usually required that  $H_{cd}(t)$  vanish for t < 0 and  $t > t_f$ , either suddenly or continuously at the boundary times. In that case the  $\{|n_0(t)\rangle\}$  become also at the extreme times (at least at  $t = 0^-$  and  $t = t_f^+$ ) eigenstates of the full Hamiltonian.

Using Eq. (1) and the orthonormality of the  $\{|n_0(0)\rangle\}$  we may write invariants of H(t) with the form  $I(t) = \sum_n |n_0(t)\rangle \lambda_n \langle n_0(t)|$ . For the simple choice  $\lambda_n = E_n^{(0)}(0)$ , then  $I(0) = H_0(0)$ .

In this part and in Section 2.1 the invariant-based and transitionlesstracking-algorithm approaches have been presented in a common language to make their relations obvious. Reinterpreting the phases of Berry's method as  $\xi_n(t) = \alpha_n(t)$ , and the states as  $|n_0(t)\rangle = |\phi_n(t)\rangle$ , the Hamiltonians H(t) in Eqs. (6) and (19) may be equated. As well, the  $H_0(t)$  implicit in the invariantbased method is given by Eq. (20), so that the dynamical modes can be also understood as approximate adiabatic modes of  $H_0(t)$  (Chen et al., 2011a). An important caveat is that the two methods could coincide but they do

Shortcuts to Adiabaticity

not have to. Given H(0) and  $H(t_f)$ , there is much freedom to interpolate them using different invariants, phase functions, and reference Hamiltonians  $H_0(t)$ . In other words, these methods do not provide a unique shortcut but families of them. This flexibility enables us to optimize the path according to physical criteria and/or operational constraints.

*Non-Hermitian Hamiltonians.* A generalization is possible for non-Hermitian Hamiltonians in a weak non-hermiticity regime (Ibáñez et al., 2011, 2012b). It was applied to engineer a shortcut laser interaction and accelerate the decay of a two-level atom with spontaneous decay. Note that the concept of "population" is problematic for non-Hermitian Hamiltonians (Leclerc et al., 2012). This affects in particular the definition of "adiabaticity" and of the shortcut concept. It is useful to rely instead on normalization-independent quantities, such as the norm of a wave-function component in a biorthogonal basis (Ibáñez et al., 2012b).

Many-body Systems. Following del Campo et al. (2012), the transitionless quantum driving can be extended as well to many-body quantum critical systems, exploiting recent advances in the simulation of coherent k-body interactions (Müller et al., 2011; Barreiro et al., 2011). In this context STA allow a finite-rate crossing of a second-order quantum phase transition without creating excitations. Consider the family of quasi-free fermion Hamiltonians in dimension  $D, \mathcal{H}_0 = \sum_{\mathbf{k}} \psi_{\mathbf{k}}^{\dagger} [\vec{a}_{\mathbf{k}}(\lambda(t)) \cdot \vec{\sigma}_{\mathbf{k}}] \psi_{\mathbf{k}}$ , where the **k**-mode Pauli matrices are  $\vec{\sigma}_{\mathbf{k}} \equiv (\sigma_{\mathbf{k}}^{x}, \sigma_{\mathbf{k}}^{y}, \sigma_{\mathbf{k}}^{z})$  and  $\psi_{\mathbf{k}}^{\dagger} = (c_{\mathbf{k},1}^{\dagger}, c_{\mathbf{k},2}^{\dagger})$  are fermionic operators, and the sum goes over independent k-modes. Particular instances of quantum critical models within this family of Hamiltonians are the Ising and XY models in D = 1 (Sachdev, 1999), and the Kitaev model in D = 2 (Lee et al., 2007) and D = 1 (Sengupta et al., 2008). The function  $\vec{a}_{\mathbf{k}}(\lambda) \equiv (a_{\mathbf{k}}^{X}(\lambda), a_{\mathbf{k}}^{Y}(\lambda), a_{\mathbf{k}}^{z}(\lambda))$ is specific for each model (Dziarmaga, 2010). All these models can be written down as a sum of independent Landau-Zener crossings, where the instantaneous **k**-mode eigenstates have eigenenergies  $\varepsilon_{\mathbf{k},\pm} = \pm |\vec{a}_{\mathbf{k}}(\lambda)| =$  $\pm \sqrt{a_{\mathbf{k}}^{x}(\lambda)^{2} + a_{\mathbf{k}}^{y}(\lambda)^{2} + a_{\mathbf{k}}^{z}(\lambda)^{2}}$ . It is possible to adiabatically cross the quantum critical point driving the dynamics along the instantaneous eigenmodes of  $\mathcal{H}_0$  provided that the dynamics is driven by the modified Hamiltonian  $\mathcal{H} = \mathcal{H}_0 + \mathcal{H}_{cd}$ , where (del Campo et al., 2012)

$$\mathcal{H}_{cd} = \lambda'(t) \sum_{\mathbf{k}} \frac{1}{2|\vec{a}_{\mathbf{k}}(\lambda)|^2} \psi_{\mathbf{k}}^{\dagger} \big[ (\vec{a}_{\mathbf{k}}(\lambda) \times \partial_{\lambda} \vec{a}_{\mathbf{k}}(\lambda)) \cdot \vec{\sigma}_{\mathbf{k}} \big] \psi_{\mathbf{k}}$$
(21)

is typically highly non-local in real spaces and involves many-body interactions in the spin representation. However, it was shown in the 1D quantum Ising model that a truncation of  $\mathcal{H}_{cd}$  with interactions restricted to range M is efficient to suppress excitations on modes  $k > M^{-1}$  (del Campo et al., 2012).

#### 2.3 Fast-Forward Approach

Based on some earlier results (Masuda and Nakamura, 2008), the fast-forward (FF) formalism for adiabatic dynamics and application examples were worked out in Masuda and Nakamura (2010, 2011); Masuda (2012) for the Gross-Pitaevskii equation or the corresponding Schrödinger equation. The aim of the method is to accelerate a "standard" system subjected to a slow variation of external parameters by canceling a divergence due to an infinitely large magnification factor with the infinitesimal slowness due to adiabaticity. A fast-forward potential is constructed which leads to the speeded-up evolution but, as a consequence of the different steps and functions introduced, the method is somewhat involved, which possibly hinders a broader application. The streamlined construction of fast-forward potentials presented in Torrontegui et al. (2012a) is followed here.

The starting point is the 3D time-dependent Gross-Pitaevskii (GP) equation (Dalfovo et al., 1999)

$$i\hbar\frac{\partial\psi(\mathbf{x},t)}{\partial t} = -\frac{\hbar^2}{2m}\nabla^2\psi(\mathbf{x},t) + V(\mathbf{x},t)\psi(\mathbf{x},t) + g_3|\psi(\mathbf{x},t)|^2\psi(\mathbf{x},t).$$
(22)

Using the ansatz  $\psi(\mathbf{x}, t) = r(\mathbf{x}, t)e^{i\phi(\mathbf{x}, t)}(r(\mathbf{x}, t), \phi(\mathbf{x}, t) \in \mathbb{R})$  we formally solve for  $V(\mathbf{x}, t)$  in (22) and get for the real and imaginary parts

$$\operatorname{Re}[V(\mathbf{x},t)] = -\hbar\dot{\phi} + \frac{\hbar^2}{2m} \left(\frac{\nabla^2 r}{r} - (\nabla\phi)^2\right) - g_3 r^2, \qquad (23)$$

$$\operatorname{Im}[V(\mathbf{x},t)] = \hbar \frac{\dot{r}}{r} + \frac{\hbar^2}{2m} \left( \frac{2\nabla\phi \cdot \nabla r}{r} + \nabla^2 \phi \right).$$
(24)

Imposing  $\text{Im}[V(\mathbf{x}, t)] = 0$ , i.e.,

$$\frac{\dot{r}}{r} + \frac{\hbar}{2m} \left( \frac{2\nabla\phi \cdot \nabla r}{r} + \nabla^2 \phi \right) = 0,$$
(25)

Equation (23) gives a real potential. In the inversion protocol it is assumed that the full Hamiltonian and the corresponding eigenstates are known at the boundary times. Then we design  $r(\mathbf{x}, t)$ , solve for  $\phi$  in Eq. (25), and finally get the potential *V* from Eq. (23). In Torrontegui et al. (2012a) it was shown how the work of Masuda and Nakamura (2008, 2010, 2011) relates to this streamlined construction.

Shortcuts to Adiabaticity

Since the phase  $\phi$  that solves Eq. (25) depends in general on the particular  $r(\mathbf{x}, t)$ , Eq. (23) gives in principle a state-dependent potential. However, in some special circumstances, the fast-forward potential remains the same for all modes. This happens in particular for the Schrödinger equation,  $g_3 = 0$ , and Lewis-Leach potentials associated with quadratic-in-momentum invariants. In other words, the invariant-based approach can be formulated as a special case of the simple inverse method (Torrontegui et al., 2012a).

#### 2.4 Alternative Shortcuts Through Unitary Transformations

Shortcuts found via the methods described so far or by any other approach might be difficult to implement in practice. In the cd approach, for instance, the structure of the complementary Hamiltonian  $H_{cd}$  could be quite different from the structure of the reference Hamiltonian  $H_0$ . Here are three examples, the first two for a particle of mass *m* in 1D, the third one for a two-level system:

- Example 1: Harmonic oscillator expansions (Muga et al., 2010), see Section 3:

$$H_0 = p^2/(2m) + m\omega^2 q^2/2, \quad H_{cd} = -(pq + qp)\dot{\omega}/(4\omega).$$
 (26)

- Example 2: Harmonic transport with a trap of constant frequency  $\omega_0/2\pi$  and displacement  $q_0(t)$  (Torrontegui et al., 2011), see Section 4:

$$H_0 = p^2 / (2m) + (q - q_0(t))^2 m \omega_0^2 / 2, \quad H_{cd} = p \dot{q}_0.$$
(27)

 Example 3: Population inversion in a two-level system (Berry, 2009; Chen et al., 2010c; Ibáñez et al., 2012a), see Section 5:

$$H_0 = \begin{pmatrix} Z_0 & X_0 \\ X_0 & -Z_0 \end{pmatrix}, \quad H_{ad} = \hbar (\dot{\Theta}_0 / 2) \sigma_{\gamma}, \tag{28}$$

where  $\Theta_0 = \arccos(Z_0/R_0)$  is a polar angle and  $R_0 = (X_0^2 + Z_0^2)^{1/2}$ .

In all these examples the experimental implementation of  $H_0$  is possible, but the realization of the counterdiabatic terms is problematic. A way out is provided by unitary transformations that generate alternative shortcut protocols without the undesired terms in the Hamiltonian (Ibáñez et al., 2012a). A standard tool is the use of different interaction pictures for describing one physical setting. Unitary operators U(t) connect the different pictures and the goal is frequently to work in a picture that facilitates the mathematical manipulations. In this standard scenario all pictures describe the same physics, the same physical experiments, and manipulations. The main idea in Ibáñez et al. (2012a) is to regard instead the unitary transformations as a way to generate different physical settings and different experiments, not just as mathematical transformations. The starting point is a shortcut described by the Schrödinger equation  $i\hbar\partial_t\psi(t) = H(t)\psi(t)$ , our reference protocol. (In all the above examples  $H = H_0 + H_{cd}$ .) The new dynamics is given by  $i\hbar\partial_t\psi'(t) = H'(t)\psi'(t)$ , where  $\psi'(t) = \mathcal{U}(t)^{\dagger}\psi(t)$ , and  $H' = \mathcal{U}^{\dagger}(H-K)\mathcal{U}$ , where  $K = i\hbar\dot{\mathcal{U}}\mathcal{U}^{\dagger}$ . If  $\mathcal{U}(0) = \mathcal{U}(t_f) = 1$  the final states will coincide, i.e.,  $\psi'(t_f) = \psi(t_f)$  for a given initial state  $\psi'(0) = \psi(0)$ . If, in addition,  $\dot{\mathcal{U}}(0) = \dot{\mathcal{U}}(t_f) = 0$ , then H(0) = H'(0), and  $H(t_f) = H'(t_f)$ . Let us now list the unitary transformations that provide for the three examples realizable Hamiltonians (Ibáñez et al., 2012a):

- Example 1: Harmonic oscillator expansions,

$$\mathcal{U} = \exp\left(i\frac{m\dot{\omega}}{4\hbar\omega}q^2\right), \quad H' = p^2/(2m) + m{\omega'}^2 q^2/2, \tag{29}$$

where  $\omega' = \left[\omega^2 - \frac{3\dot{\omega}^2}{4\omega^2} + \frac{\ddot{\omega}}{2\omega}\right]^{1/2}$ .

- Example 2: Harmonic transport,

$$\mathcal{U} = \exp\left(-im\dot{q}_0q/\hbar\right), \quad H' = p^2/(2m) + (q - q'_0(t))^2 m\omega_0^2/2,$$
 (30)

where  $q'_0 = q_0 + \ddot{q}_0 / \omega_0^2$ .

- Example 3: Population inversion in a two-level system,

$$\mathcal{U} = \begin{pmatrix} e^{-i\phi/2} & 0\\ 0 & e^{i\phi/2} \end{pmatrix}, \quad H' = \begin{pmatrix} Z_0 - \hbar\dot{\phi}/2 & P\\ P & -Z_0 + \hbar\dot{\phi}/2 \end{pmatrix}, \quad (31)$$

where  $\phi = \arctan(\hbar \dot{\Theta}_0/2X_0), 0 \le \phi < 2\pi$ , and  $P = [X_0^2 + (\hbar \dot{\Theta}_0/2)^2]^{1/2}$ .

Why do the  $\mathcal{U}$ s in Eqs. (29–31) have these forms? The answer lies in the symmetry possessed by the Hamiltonian. Transformations of the form  $\mathcal{U} = e^{if(t)G_j}$  based on generators  $G_j$  of the corresponding Lie algebra produce operators within the algebra and, by suitably manipulating the function f(t) undesired terms may be eliminated.

Superadiabatic iterations. As discussed in Section 2.2, Demirplak, Rice, and Berry proposed to add a suitable counterdiabatic (cd) term<sup>5</sup>  $H_{cd}^{(0)}$  to the time-dependent Hamiltonian  $H_0(t)$  so as to follow the adiabatic dynamics of  $H_0$ . The same  $H_{cd}^{(0)}$  also appears naturally when studying the adiabatic

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>This is the  $H_{cd}$  term of Section 2.2. The superscript <sup>(0)</sup> is added now to distinguish it from higher-order cd-terms introduced below.

Shortcuts to Adiabaticity

approximation of the original system, i.e., the one evolving with  $H_0$ . This system behaves adiabatically, following the eigenstates of  $H_0$ , precisely when the counterdiabatic term is negligible.

This is evident in an interaction picture (IP) based on the unitary transformation  $A_0(t) = \sum_n |n_0(t)\rangle \langle n_0(0)|$  such that  $\psi_1(t) = A_0^{\dagger}\psi_0$ . In this IP, the new Hamiltonian is  $H_1(t) = A_0^{\dagger}(t)(H_0(t) - K_0(t))A_0(t)$  and  $K_0(t) = i\hbar\dot{A}_0(t)A_0^{\dagger}(t)$ . If  $K_0(t)$  is zero or negligible,  $H_1(t)$  becomes diagonal in the basis { $|n_0(0)\rangle$ }, so that the IP equation is an uncoupled system with solutions

$$|\psi_1(t)\rangle = \sum_n |n_0(0)\rangle e^{-\frac{i}{\hbar}\int_0^t E_n^{(0)}(t')dt'} \langle n_0(0)|\psi_1(0)\rangle.$$
(32)

Correspondingly,  $|\psi_0(t)\rangle = \sum_n |n_0(t)\rangle e^{-\frac{i}{\hbar}\int_0^t E_n^{(0)}(t')dt'} \langle n_0(0)|\psi_0(0)\rangle.$ 

The same solution, which, for a non-zero  $K_0$ , is only approximate, is found exactly by adding to the IP Hamiltonian the counterdiabatic term  $A_0^{\dagger}(t)K_0(t)A_0(t)$ . This requires an external intervention and changes the physics of the original system. In the IP the modified Hamiltonian is  $H^{(1)} \equiv$  $H_1 + A_0^{\dagger}(t)K_0(t)A_0(t) = A_0^{\dagger}(t)H_0(t)A_0(t)$  and in the Schrödinger picture (SP) the modified Hamiltonian is  $H_0^{(1)}(t) = H_0(t) + K_0(t)$ , so we identify  $H_{cd}^{(0)}(t) = K_0(t)$ . In other words, a "small" coupling term  $K_0$  that makes the adiabatic approximation a good one also implies a small counterdiabatic manipulation. However, irrespective of the size of  $K_0$ ,  $H_0^{(1)}(t)$  provides a shortcut to slow adiabatic following because it keeps the populations in the instantaneous basis of  $H_0$  invariant, in particular at the final time  $t_f$ .

Looking for generalized adiabatic approximations, Garrido (1964), Berry (1987, 1990), or Deschamps et al. (2008) have investigated further iterative interaction pictures and the corresponding approximations. The idea is best understood by working out explicitly the next iteration: one starts with  $i\hbar\partial_t\psi_1(t) = H_1\psi_1(t)$  and diagonalizes  $H_1(t)$  to produce its eigenbasis  $\{|n_1(t)\rangle\}$ . A unitary operator  $A_1 = \sum_n |n_1(t)\rangle \langle n_1(0)|$  plays now the same role as  $A_0$  in the previous IP. It defines a new IP wave function  $\psi_2(t) = A_1^{\dagger}(t)\psi_1$  that satisfies  $i\hbar\partial_t\psi_2(t) = H_2\psi_2(t)$ , where  $H_2(t) = A_1^{\dagger}(t)(H_1(t) - K_1(t))A_1(t)$  and  $K_1 = i\hbar \dot{A}_1A_1^{\dagger}$ . If  $K_1$  is zero or "small" enough, i.e., if a (first order) superadiabatic approximation is valid, the dynamics would be uncoupled in the new interaction picture, namely,

$$|\psi_2(t)\rangle = \sum_n |n_1(0)\rangle e^{-\frac{i}{\hbar} \int_0^t E_n^{(1)}(t')dt'} \langle n_1(0)|\psi_2(0)\rangle.$$
(33)

We may get the same result by changing the physics and adding  $A_1^{\dagger}(t)K_1(t)$  $A_1(t)$  to  $H_2$  (Demirplak and Rice, 2008; Ibáñez et al., 2012a). In the SP the added interaction becomes a first-order counterdiabatic term  $H_{cd}^{(1)} = A_0 K_1 A_0^{\dagger}$ . Transforming back to the SP and using  $A_j(0) = 1$  the state (33) becomes

$$|\psi_{0}(t)\rangle = \sum_{n} \sum_{m} |m_{0}(t)\rangle \langle m_{0}(0)|n_{1}(t)\rangle e^{-\frac{i}{\hbar} \int_{0}^{t} E_{n}^{(1)}(t')dt'} \langle n_{1}(0)|\psi_{0}(0)\rangle.$$
(34)

Quite generally the populations of the final state in the adiabatic basis  $\{|n_0(t_f)\}$  will be different from the ones of the adiabatic process, unless  $|n_0(0)\rangle = |n_1(t_f)\rangle$  and  $|n_1(0)\rangle = |n_0(0)\rangle$ , up to phase factors. The first condition is satisfied if  $K_0(t_f) = 0$  and the second one if  $K_0(0) = 0$ . Then the superadiabatic process will actually lead to the same final populations as an adiabatic one, possibly with different phases for the individual components. Similarly, the first-order counterdiabatic term  $H_{cd}^{(1)}$  would provide a shortcut with  $H_0^{(2)} = H_0 + H_{cd}^{(1)}$  in the SP, different from the one carried out by  $H_0^{(1)}$ . Moreover, if  $K_1(0) = K_1(t_f) = 0$ , then  $H_0^{(2)} = H_0$ , at t = 0,  $t_f$ . Further iterations define higher-order superadiabatic frames. Is there any advantage in using one or another counterdiabatic scheme? There are two reasons that could make higher-order schemes attractive in practice: one is that the structure of the  $H_{cd}^{(j)}$  may change with *j*. For example, for a two-level population inversion  $H_{cd}^{(0)} = \hbar(\dot{\Theta}_0/2)\sigma_y$ , whereas  $H_{cd}^{(1)} = \hbar(\dot{\Theta}_1/2)(\cos\Theta_0\sigma_x - \sin\Theta_0\sigma_z)$ , where  $\Theta_1$  is the polar angle corresponding to the Cartesian components of  $H_1 = X_1 \sigma_x + Y_1 \sigma_y + Z_1 \sigma_z$  (Ibáñez et al., 2012a). The second reason is that, for a fixed process time, the cd-terms are smaller in norm as *j* increases, up to a value in which they begin to grow, see e.g., Deschamps et al. (2008). One should pay attention though not only to the size of the cd-terms but also to the feasibility of the boundary conditions at the time edges to really generate shortcuts in this manner.

#### 2.5 Optimal Control Theory

Optimal control theory (OCT) is a vast field covering many techniques and applications. As for STA, fast expansions (Salamon et al., 2009), wavepacket splitting (Hohenester et al., 2007; Grond et al., 2009a,b), transport (Murphy et al., 2009), and many-body state preparation (Rahmani and Chamon, 2011) have been addressed with different OCT approaches. The combination of OCT techniques with invariant-based engineering STA is particularly fruit-ful since the latter provides by construction families of protocols that achieve a perfect fidelity or vanishing final excitation, whereas OCT may help to select among the many possible protocols the ones that optimize some physically relevant variable (Stefanatos et al., 2010, 2011; Chen et al., 2011b;

Shortcuts to Adiabaticity

Stefanatos and Li, 2012). In this context the theory used so far is the maximum principle of Pontryagin (1962). For a dynamical system  $\dot{\mathbf{x}} = \mathbf{f}(\mathbf{x}(t), u)$ , where  $\mathbf{x}$  is the state vector and u the scalar control, in order to minimize the cost function  $J(u) = \int_0^{t_f} g(\mathbf{x}(t), u) dt$ , the principle states that the coordinates of the extremal vector  $\mathbf{x}(t)$  and of the corresponding adjoint state  $\mathbf{p}(t)$  formed by Lagrange multipliers, fulfill Hamilton's equations for a control Hamiltonian  $H_c = p_0 g(\mathbf{x}(t), u) + \mathbf{p}^T \cdot \mathbf{f}(\mathbf{x}(t), u)$ . For almost all times during the process  $H_c$  attains its maximum at u = u(t) and  $H_c = c$ , where c is constant. We shall discuss specific applications in Sections 3 and 4.

#### 3. EXPANSIONS OF TRAPPED PARTICLES

Performing fast expansions of trapped cold atoms without losing or exciting them is important for many applications: for example to reduce velocity dispersion and collisional shifts in spectroscopy and atomic clocks, decrease the temperature, adjust the density to avoid three body losses, facilitate temperature and density measurements, or to change the size of the cloud for further manipulations. Of course trap compressions are also quite common.

For harmonic traps we may address expansion or compression processes with the quadratic-in-*p* invariants theory by setting  $q_c = U = F = 0$ in Eq. (7). This means that Eq. (9) does not play any role and the important auxiliary equation is the "Ermakov equation" (8) (Ermakov, 1880). The physical meaning of  $\rho$  is determined by its proportionality to the standard deviation of the position of the "expanding (or contracting) modes"  $e^{i\alpha_n}\phi_n$ .

Here we shall discuss the expansion from  $\omega(0) = \omega_0$  to  $\omega(t_f) = \omega_f$  (Chen et al., 2010b). Choosing

$$\rho(0) = 1, \quad \dot{\rho}(0) = 0,$$
(35)

H(0) and I(0) commute. They actually become equal, and have common eigenfunctions. Consistent with the Ermakov equation,  $\ddot{\rho}(0) = 0$  holds as well for a continuous frequency. At  $t_f$  we impose<sup>6</sup>

$$\rho(t_f) = \gamma = (\omega_0/\omega_f)^{1/2}, \quad \dot{\rho}(t_f) = 0, \quad \ddot{\rho}(t_f) = 0.$$
(36)

<sup>6</sup>If  $\ddot{\rho}(t_f) \neq 0$  the final frequency would not be  $\omega_f$  but  $\omega(t_f) = [\omega_f^2 - \ddot{\rho}/\gamma]^{1/2}$ . If discontinuities are allowed and the frequency is changed abruptly from  $\omega(t_f)$  to  $\omega_f$  the excitations will also be avoided, at least in principle. A similar discontinuity is possible at t = 0 if  $\ddot{\rho}(0) \neq 0$  and the frequency jumps abruptly from  $\omega_0$  to  $\omega(0) = [\omega_0^2 - \ddot{\rho}(0)]^{1/2}$ .

In this manner the expanding mode is an instantaneous eigenvector of H at t = 0 and  $t_f$ , regardless of the exact form of  $\rho(t)$ . To fix  $\rho(t)$ , one chooses a functional form to interpolate between these two times, flexible enough to satisfy the boundary conditions. For a simple polynomial ansatz  $\rho(t) = 6 (\gamma - 1) s^5 - 15 (\gamma - 1) s^4 + 10 (\gamma - 1) s^3 + 1$  (Palao et al., 1998), where  $s = t/t_f$ .

The next step is to solve for  $\omega(t)$  in Eq. (8). This procedure poses no fundamental lower limit to  $t_f$ , which could be in principle arbitrarily small. There are nevertheless practical limitations and/or prices to pay. For short enough  $t_f$ ,  $\omega(t)$  may become purely imaginary at some t (Chen et al., 2010b) and the potential becomes a parabolic repeller. Another difficulty is that the transient energy required may be too high, as discussed in Chen and Muga (2010) and in the following section. Since actual traps are only approximately harmonic, large transient energies will imply perturbing effects of anharmonicities and thus undesired excitations of the final state, or even atom losses.

#### 3.1 Transient Energy Excitation

Knowing the transient excitation energy is also important to quantify the principle of unattainability of zero temperature, first enunciated by Nernst. This principle is usually formulated as the impossibility to reduce the temperature of any system to the absolute zero in a finite number of operations, and identified with the third law of thermodynamics. Kosloff and coworkers in (Salamon et al., 2009) have restated the unattainability principle in quantum refrigerators as the vanishing of the cooling rate when the temperature of the cold bath approaches zero, and quantify it by the scaling law that relates cooling rate and cold bath temperature. We shall examine here the consequences of the transient energy excitation on the unattainability principle in two ways: for a single, isolated expansion, and considering the expansion as one of the branches of a quantum refrigerator cycle (Chen and Muga, 2010).

A lower bound  $\mathcal{B}_n$  for the time-averaged energy of the *n*th expanding mode  $\overline{E_n}$  (time averages from 0 to  $t_f$  will be denoted by a bar) is found by applying calculus of variations (Chen and Muga, 2010), so that  $\overline{E_n} \geq \mathcal{B}_n$ . If the final frequency  $\omega_f$  is small enough to satisfy  $t_f \ll 1/\sqrt{\omega_0 \omega_f}$ , and  $\gamma \gg 1$ , the lower bound has the asymptotic form  $\mathcal{B}_n \approx (2n+1)\hbar/(2\omega_f t_f^2)$ . A consequence is that  $t_f \geq \sqrt{(2n+1)\hbar/(2\omega_f \overline{E_n})}$ . When  $\overline{E_n}$  is limited, because of anharmonicities or a finite trap depth, the scaling is fundamentally

Shortcuts to Adiabaticity

the same as the one found for bang-bang methods with real frequencies (Salamon et al., 2009), and leads to a cooling rate  $R \propto T_c^{3/2}$  in an inverse quantum Otto cycle (the proportionality factor may be improved by increasing the allowed  $\overline{E_n}$ ). This dependence had been previously conjectured to be a universal one characterizing the unattainability principle for any cooling cycle (Rezek et al., 2009). The results in Chen and Muga (2010) provide strong support for the validity of this conjecture within the set of processes defined by ordinary harmonic oscillators with time-dependent frequencies. In (Hoffmann et al., 2011) a faster rate  $\sim -T_c/\log T_c$  is found with optimal control techniques for bounded trap frequencies, allowed to become imaginary. There is no contradiction with the previous scaling since bounding the trap frequencies does not bound the system energy. In other words, achieving such fast cooling is not possible if the energy cannot become arbitrarily large.

Independently of the participation of the harmonic trap expansion as a branch in a refrigerator cycle, we may apply the previous analysis also to a single expansion, assuming that the initial and final states are canonical density operators characterized by temperatures  $T_0$  and  $T_f$ . These are related by  $T_f = (\omega_f/\omega_0)T_0$  for a population-preserving process. In a harmonic potential expansion, the unattainability of a zero temperature can be thus reformulated as follows: The transient excitation energy becomes infinite for any population-preserving and finite-time process when the final temperature is zero (which requires  $\omega_f = 0$ ). The excitation energy has to be provided by an external device, so a fundamental obstruction to reach  $T_f = 0$  in a finite time is the need for a source of infinite power (Chen and Muga, 2010).

The standard deviation of the energy was also studied numerically (Chen and Muga, 2010). There it was found that the dominant dependences of the time averages scale with  $\omega_f$  and  $t_f$  in the same way as the average energy. These dependences are different from the ones in the Anandan and Aharonov (1990) relation  $\overline{\Delta H} t_f \geq \frac{h}{4}$ , where  $\overline{\Delta H} = \int_0^{t_f} \Delta H(t) dt/t_f$ .

#### 3.2 Three-Dimensional Effects

The previous discussion is limited to one-dimension (1D) but actual traps are three-dimensional and at most effectively 1D. Torrontegui et al. (2012c) worked out the theory and performed numerical simulations of fast expansions of cold atoms in a three-dimensional Gaussian-beam optical trap. Three different methods to avoid final motional excitation were compared: inverse engineering using Lewis-Riesenfeld invariants, which provides the

Erik Torrontegui et al.

best overall performance, a bang-bang approach with one intermediate frequency, and a "fast adiabatic approach."<sup>7</sup>

The optical trap considered in Torrontegui et al. (2012c) is formed by a laser, red detuned with respect to an atomic transition, and is characterized in the harmonic approximation by longitudinal and radial frequencies. To fourth order in the coordinates the effective potential includes anharmonic terms and radial-longitudinal coupling terms. While magnetic traps allow for an independent control of longitudinal and radial frequencies (Schaff et al., 2010, 2011a,b), this is not the case for a simple laser trap. In Torrontegui et al. (2012c) it was assumed that the time dependence of the longitudinal frequency is engineered to avoid final excitations with a simple 1D harmonic theory. The main conclusion of the study is that the transitionless expansions in optical traps are feasible under realistic conditions. For the inverse-engineering method, the main perturbation is due to the possible adiabaticity failure in the radial direction, which can be suppressed or mitigated by increasing the laser waist. This waist increase would also reduce smaller perturbing effects due to longitudinal anharmonicity or radial-longitudinal coupling. The simple bang-bang approach fails because the time for the radial expansion is badly mismatched with respect to the ideal time, and the fast adiabatic method fails for short expansion times as a result of longitudinal excitations. Complications such as perturbations due to different noise types, and consideration of condensates, gravity effects, or the transient realization of imaginary trap frequencies are still open questions. Other extensions of Torrontegui et al. (2012c) could involve the addition of a second laser for further control of the potential shape, or alternative trap shapes. Optical traps based on Bessel laser beams, for example, may be useful to decouple longitudinal and radial motions.

#### 3.3 Bose-Einstein Condensates

In this section we shall discuss the possibility of realizing STA in a harmonically trapped Bose-Einstein condensate using a scaling ansatz. A meanfield description of this state of matter is based on the time-dependent

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>The adiabaticity condition for the harmonic oscillator is  $|\sqrt{2}\dot{\omega}/(8\omega^2)| \ll 1$ . An efficient, but still adiabatic, strategy by Chen et al. (2010b) is to distribute  $\dot{\omega}/\omega^2$  uniformly along the trajectory, i.e.,  $\dot{\omega}/\omega^2 = c, c$  being constant. Solving this differential equation and imposing  $\omega_f = \omega(t_f)$  we get  $\omega(t) = \omega_0/[1 - (\omega_f - \omega_0)t/(t_f\omega_f)]$ . This may be enough for some applications. This function was successfully applied in Bowler et al. (2012).

Shortcuts to Adiabaticity

$$i\hbar \frac{\partial \Psi(\mathbf{x},t)}{\partial t} = \left[ -\frac{\hbar^2}{2m} \Delta + \frac{1}{2}m\omega^2(t)\mathbf{x}^2 + g_D |\Psi(\mathbf{x},t)|^2 \right] \Psi(\mathbf{x},t).$$
(37)

Here,  $\Delta$  is the *D*-dimensional Laplacian operator and  $g_D$  is the *D*-dimensional coupling constant. For a three-dimensional cloud, using the normalization  $\int |\Psi(\mathbf{x},t)|^2 d\mathbf{x} = 1, g_3 = \frac{4\pi\hbar^2 N a}{m}$ , for a condensate of a number of atoms N of mass *m*, interacting with each other through a contact Fermi-Huang pseudopotential parameterized by a s-wave scattering length a. In D = 1, 2 the corresponding expression for  $g_D$  can be obtained by a dimensional reduction of the 3D GPE (Salasnich et al., 2002). As a mean-field theory the GPE overestimates the phase coherence of real Bose-Einstein condensates. The presence of phase fluctuations generally induces a breakdown of the dynamical self-similar scaling law that governs the dynamics of the expanding cloud and the formation of density ripples. The conditions for quantum phase fluctuations to be negligible for STA were discussed in del Campo (2011a). In the following we shall ignore phase fluctuations. The results of this section will be generalized to strongly correlated gases in Section 3.4, including as a particular case, the microscopic model of ultracold bosons interacting through s-wave scattering.

STA in the mean-field regime were designed in Muga et al. (2009) based on the classic results by Castin and Dum (1996), Kagan et al. (1996), who found the exact dynamics of the condensate wavefunction under a time-modulation of the harmonic trap frequency. Consider a condensate wavefunction  $\Psi(\mathbf{x}, t = 0)$ , a solution of the time-independent GPE with chemical potential  $\mu$  in a harmonic trap of frequency  $\omega_0$ , i.e.,  $(-\frac{\hbar^2}{2m}\Delta + \frac{1}{2}m\omega_0^2\mathbf{x}^2 + g_D|\Psi(\mathbf{x}, t = 0)|^2 - \mu)\Psi(\mathbf{x}, t = 0) = 0$ . Under a modulation of the trap frequency  $\omega(t)$  the scaling ansatz

$$\Psi(\mathbf{x},t) = \frac{1}{\rho^{\frac{D}{2}}} \exp\left[i\frac{m|\mathbf{x}|^2}{2\hbar}\frac{\dot{\rho}}{\rho} - i\frac{\mu\tau(t)}{\hbar}\right]\Psi\left(\frac{\mathbf{x}}{\rho}, t=0\right)$$
(38)

is an exact solution of the time-dependent Gross-Pitaevskii equation provided that

$$\ddot{\rho} + \omega(t)^2 \rho = \frac{\omega_0^2}{\rho^3}, \quad g_D(t) = \frac{g_D(t=0)}{\rho^{2-D}}, \quad \tau(t) = \int_0^t \frac{dt'}{\rho^2}.$$
 (39)

It follows that the scaling factor  $\rho$  must be a solution of the Ermakov equation, precisely as in the single-particle harmonic oscillator case. This paves the way to engineer a shortcut to an adiabatic expansion or compression from

the initial state  $\Psi(\mathbf{x}, t = 0)$  to a target state  $\Psi(\mathbf{x}, t_f) = \Psi(\mathbf{x}/\rho, t = 0)/\rho^{\frac{D}{2}}$ by designing the trajectory  $\rho(t)$ . The modulation of the coupling constant required in D = 1, 3 can be implemented with the aid of a Feshbach resonance (Muga et al., 2009), or, in D = 1, by a modulation of the transverse confinement (Staliunas et al., 2004; Engels et al., 2007; del Campo, 2011a). The D = 2 requires no tuning in time of the coupling constant as a result of the Pitaevskii-Rosch symmetry (Pitaevskii and Rosch, 1997). It has recently been suggested that this symmetry is broken upon quantization, constituting an instance of a quantum anomaly in ultracold gases (Olshanii et al., 2010). To date no experiment has provided evidence in favor of this observation. We point out that observing a breakdown of shortcuts to expansions of 2D BEC clouds would help to verify this quantum-mechanical symmetry breaking.

An important simplification occurs in the Thomas-Fermi regime, where the mean-field energy dominates over the kinetic part. Assuming the validity of this regime along the dynamics, the scaling ansatz (38) becomes exact as long as the following consistency equations are satisfied,

$$\ddot{\rho} + \omega(t)^2 \rho = \frac{\omega_0^2}{\rho^{D+1}}, \quad g_D(t) = g_D(t=0), \quad \tau(t) = \int_0^t \frac{dt'}{\rho^D}.$$
 (40)

Hence, in the Thomas-Fermi regime, it is possible to engineer a shortcut exactly, while keeping the coupling strength  $g_D$  constant (Muga et al., 2009). Optimal control theory has been recently applied in this regime to find optimal protocols with a restriction on the allowed frequencies (Stefanatos and Li, 2012).

Dimensional reduction and modulation of the nonlinear interactions. For low dimensional BECs, tightly confined in one or two directions, an effective tuning of the coupling constant can be achieved by modulating the trapping potential along the tightly confined axis, see e.g., Staliunas et al. (2004), a proposal experimentally explored in Engels et al. (2007). In a nutshell, the tightly confined degrees of freedom decoupled from the weakly confined ones are governed to a good approximation by a non-interacting Hamiltonian. It is then possible to perform a dimensional reduction of the 3D GPE, and derive a lower-dimensional version for the weakly confined degrees of freedom, where the effective coupling constant inherits a dependence of the width of the transverse modes which have been integrated out. Adiabatically tuning the transverse confinement leads to a controlled tuning of the effective coupling constant. A faster-than-adiabatic modulation can be engineered by implementing a shortcut in the transverse degree of freedom. Consider the

3D mean-field description

$$i\hbar \frac{\partial \Psi(\mathbf{x},t)}{\partial t} = \left[ -\frac{\hbar^2}{2m} \Delta + \mathbf{V}^{\text{ex}}(\mathbf{x},t) + g_3 |\Psi(\mathbf{x},t)|^2 \right] \Psi(\mathbf{x},t), \quad (41)$$

with  $V^{ex}(\mathbf{x}, t) = \frac{m}{2} [\omega_x(t)^2 x^2 + \omega_y(t)^2 \gamma^2 + \omega_z(t)^2 z^2]$ . For tight transverse confinement ( $\omega_x \sim \omega_y \gg \omega_z$  and  $N|a|\sqrt{m\omega_z/\hbar} \ll 1$ ), the transverse excitations are frozen. The transverse mode can be approximated by the single-particle harmonic oscillator ground state  $\Phi_0(x, y, t)$ , so that the wavefunction factorizes  $\Psi(\mathbf{x}, t) = \Phi_0(x, y, t)\psi(z, t)$ . Integrating out the transverse modes, and up to a time-dependent constant which can be gauged away, one obtains the reduced GPE

$$i\hbar\frac{\partial\psi(z,t)}{\partial t} = \left[-\frac{\hbar^2}{2m}\frac{\partial^2}{\partial z^2} + \mathbf{V}^{\mathrm{ex}}(z) + g_1(t)|\psi(z,t)|^2\right]\psi(z,t),\qquad(42)$$

with the effective coupling  $g_1(t) = g_3 \iint dx dy |\Phi_0(x, y, t)|^4$ . A general trajectory  $g_1(t)$  can be implemented by modifying the frequency  $\omega_{\perp}(t)$  of the transverse confinement according to

$$\omega_{\perp}^{2}(t) = \omega_{\perp}^{2}(0) \left[ \frac{g_{1}(t)}{g_{1}(0)} \right]^{2} + \frac{1}{2} \frac{\ddot{g}_{1}(t)}{g_{1}(t)} - \frac{3}{4} \left[ \frac{\dot{g}_{1}(t)}{g_{1}(t)} \right]^{2}$$
(43)

in quasi-1D atomic clouds (del Campo, 2011a). The first term in the RHS corresponds to the adiabatic tuning discussed in Staliunas et al. (2004); Engels et al. (2007) while the remaining terms are associated with the STA dynamics in the transverse modes. A similar analysis applies to the control of the effective coupling constant in a pancake condensate, in the x-y plane, under tight confinement along the z-direction (del Campo, 2011a).

We note that this technique is restricted to tune the amplitude of the coupling constant, at variance with alternative techniques based on Feschbach or confinement-induced resonances which can change both the amplitude and character of the interactions, e.g., from attractive to repulsive (Bloch et al., 2008).

#### 3.4 Strongly Correlated Gases

The preceding sections were focused on single-particle systems and a meanfield description of Bose-Einstein condensates. We have seen that the inversion of scaling laws is a powerful technique to design STA in those processes where the dynamics is self-similar, e.g., expansions, or transport. In the following we focus on the engineering of STA in strongly correlated quantum

fluids of relevance to ultracold gases experiments. We shall consider a fairly general model in dimension D consisting of N indistinguishable particles with coordinates  $\mathbf{x}_i \in \mathbb{R}^D$ , trapped in a time-dependent isotropic harmonic potential of frequency  $\omega(t)$  and interacting with each other through a two-body potential  $V(\mathbf{x}_i - \mathbf{x}_j)$ . The many-body Hamiltonian describing this system reads (del Campo, 2011b)

$$\mathcal{H} = \sum_{i=1}^{N} \left[ -\frac{\hbar^2}{2m} \Delta_i + \frac{1}{2} m \omega^2(t) \mathbf{x}_i^2 \right] + \epsilon \sum_{i < j} \mathcal{V}(\mathbf{x}_i - \mathbf{x}_j), \tag{44}$$

where  $\Delta_i$  is the *D*-dimensional Laplacian operator for the  $\mathbf{x}_i$  variable, and  $\epsilon = \epsilon(t)$  is a dimensionless time-dependent coupling strength satisfying  $\epsilon(0) = 1$ . We shall further assume that  $V(\lambda \mathbf{x}) = \lambda^{-\alpha}V(\mathbf{x})$  under scaling of the coordinates. Specific realizations of this model include the Calogero-Sutherland model (Sutherland, 1998), the Tonks-Girardeau gas (Öhberg and Santos, 2002; Minguzzi and Gangardt, 2005), Lieb-Liniger gas (Buljan et al., 2008), Bose-Einstein condensates (BEC) (Castin and Dum, 1996; Kagan et al., 1996; Muga et al., 2009), including dipolar interactions (O'Dell et al., 2004), and more general many-body quantum systems (Gritsev et al., 2010). For simplicity, we leave out other cases to which similar techniques can be applied, such as strongly interacting mixtures (Minguzzi and Girardeau, 2007) or systems with internal structure (Mousavi et al., 2007; Deuretzbacher et al., 2008).

Let us now consider an equilibrium state  $\Phi$  of the system (44) at t = 0with chemical potential  $\mu$ . For compactness we shall use the notation  $\mathbf{x}_{j:k} \equiv \{x_j, x_{j+1}, \ldots, x_{k-1}, x_k\}$ . It is possible to find a self-similar scaling solution of the form

$$\Phi\left(\mathbf{x}_{1:N},t\right) = \frac{1}{\rho^{D/2}} \exp\left[i\sum_{i=1}^{N} \frac{m\mathbf{x}_{i}^{2}\dot{\rho}}{2\rho\hbar} - i\mu\tau(t)/\hbar\right] \Phi\left(\frac{\mathbf{x}_{1:N}}{\rho},t=0\right), \quad (45)$$

where  $\tau(t) = \int_0^t dt' / \rho^2(t')$ , whenever the scaling factor  $\rho = \rho(t)$  is the solution of the Ermakov differential equation,  $\ddot{\rho} + \omega^2(t)\rho = \omega_0^2 / \rho^3$ , with  $\omega_0 = \omega(0)$ , satisfying the boundary conditions  $\rho(0) = 1$  and  $\dot{\rho}(0) = 0$ . This is the same consistency equation that arises in the context of the single-particle time-dependent harmonic oscillator.

Shortcuts to Adiabaticity

Scaling laws greatly simplify the dynamics of quantum correlations. Let us consider the time-evolution of the *n*-particle reduced density matrix

$$g_n(\mathbf{x}_{1:n}; \mathbf{x}'_{1:n}; t) = \frac{N!}{(N-n)!} \int \prod_{i=n+1}^N dx_i \Phi^*(\mathbf{x}_{1:N}; t) \Phi(\mathbf{x}'_{1:n}, \mathbf{x}_{n+1:N}; t).$$
(46)

Provided the scaling law holds, its time-evolution reads

$$g_{n}(\mathbf{x}_{1:n}; \mathbf{x}_{1:n}'; t) = \rho^{-nD} g_{n}\left(\frac{\mathbf{x}_{1:n}}{\rho}; \frac{\mathbf{x}_{1:n}'}{\rho}; 0\right) \exp\left(-\frac{i}{\rho} \frac{\dot{\rho}}{\omega_{0}} \frac{\sum_{i=1}^{n} (\mathbf{x}_{i}^{2} - \mathbf{x}_{i}'^{2})}{2l_{0}^{2}}\right),$$
(47)

where  $l_0 = \sqrt{\hbar/m\omega_0}$ .

Local quantum correlations depend exclusively on the diagonal elements of  $g_n(\mathbf{x}_{1:n}; \mathbf{x}'_{1:n}; t)$  and manifest directly the self-similar dynamics. For instance, the time evolution of the density profile  $n(\mathbf{x}) = g_1(\mathbf{x}; \mathbf{x})$  reads  $n(\mathbf{x}, t) = \rho^{-nD}n\left(\frac{\mathbf{x}}{\rho}, t = 0\right)$ . The dynamics of non-local correlations is more involved due to the presence of the oscillatory phase. As an example, the evolution of the one-body reduced density matrix (OBRDM) under self-similar dynamics (Minguzzi and Gangardt, 2005; Gritsev et al., 2010),

$$g_1(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{y}; t) = \frac{1}{\rho^D} g_1\left(\frac{\mathbf{x}}{\rho}, \frac{\mathbf{y}}{\rho}; 0\right) \exp\left(-\frac{i}{\rho} \frac{\dot{\rho}}{\omega_0} \frac{\mathbf{x}^2 - \mathbf{y}^2}{2l_0^2}\right), \quad (48)$$

induces a non-self-similar evolution of the momentum distribution, its Fourier transform  $n(\mathbf{k}, t) = \int d\mathbf{x} d\mathbf{y} \, e^{i\mathbf{k}\cdot(\mathbf{x}-\mathbf{y})}g_1(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{y}; t)$ . It is expected that the oscillatory phases distort quantum correlations. The case of a free expansion, where the frequency modulation in terms of the Heaviside function  $\Theta(t)$  reads  $\omega(t) = \omega_0 \Theta(-t)$ , has received much attention. The solution to the Ermakov equation for the scaling factor is  $\rho(t) = \sqrt{1 + \omega_0^2 t^2}$  and for  $t \gg \omega_0^{-1}$ ,  $\rho(t) \sim \omega_0 t$ ,  $\dot{\rho} = \omega_0$ . Using the method of the stationary phase, it follows that

$$n(\mathbf{k},t) \sim |2\pi\omega_0 \mathbf{k}_0^2/\dot{\rho}|^D g_1(\omega_0 \mathbf{k}_0^2/\dot{\rho}, \omega_0 \mathbf{k}_0^2/\dot{\rho}), \qquad (49)$$

i.e., the asymptotic momentum distribution is mapped to the scaled density profile of the initial state (Jukić et al., 2008; Pezer et al., 2009; Gritsev et al., 2010). As a result, all information of the off-diagonal elements of the OBRDM is lost. Similar effects result in an expansion in finite-time  $t_f \sim \omega_0^{-1}$ and signal the breakdown of adiabaticity. Excitations manifest as well in local correlation functions, e.g., excitation of the breathing mode of the cloud.

Erik Torrontegui et al.

In the adiabatic limit ( $\tau \gg \omega_0^{-1}$ ), the time-variation of the scaling factor vanishes  $\dot{\rho}(t) \approx 0$ , resulting in the adiabatic trajectory  $\rho(t) = \sqrt{\omega_0/\omega(t)}$ . At all times the time-evolution of the OBRDM and the momentum distribution can be related by a scaling transformation of their form at t = 0,

$$g_1(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{y}; t) = \frac{1}{\rho^D(t)} g_1\left(\frac{\mathbf{x}}{\rho(t)}, \frac{\mathbf{y}}{\rho(t)}; 0\right), \quad n(\mathbf{k}, t) = \rho^D(t) n(\rho(t)\mathbf{k}, 0).$$
(50)

These expressions can be applied for expansions ( $\rho(t) > 1$ ) and compressions ( $\rho(t) < 1$ ), and generally still require tuning the interaction coupling strength. Nonetheless, the required adiabatic time scale can be exceedingly long and we next tackle the problem of achieving a final scaled state in a predetermined expansion time  $t_f$ . The upshot of the frictionless dynamics is that quantum correlations at the end of the quench ( $t = t_f$ , and only then) are those of the initial state scaled by a factor  $\rho(t_f) = \gamma$  (del Campo, 2011b). In particular,

$$g_1(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{y}; t_f) = \frac{1}{\gamma^D} g_1\left(\frac{\mathbf{x}}{\gamma}, \frac{\mathbf{y}}{\gamma}; 0\right), \quad n(\mathbf{k}, t_f) = \gamma^D n(\gamma \mathbf{k}, 0).$$
(51)

Similar expressions hold for higher-order correlations, i.e.,  $g_n(\mathbf{x}_{1:n}, \mathbf{y}_{1:n}; t_f) = \gamma^{nD}g_n(\mathbf{x}_{1:n}/\gamma, \mathbf{y}_{1:n}/\gamma; 0)$ . Moreover, as long as the initial state is an equilibrium state in the initial trap, so it is the state at  $t_f$  with respect to the final trap, preventing any non-trivial dynamics after the quench, for  $t > t_f$  if  $\omega(t > t_f) = \omega_f$ . Nonetheless, at intermediate times  $t \in [0, t_f)$  the momentum distribution exhibits a rich non-equilibrium dynamics, and can show for instance, evolution toward the scaled density profile of the initial state.

We close this section with two comments. First, the applicability of STA based on inversion of scaling laws is not restricted to fermionic or bosonic systems, but can be applied as well to anyonic quantum fluids for which dynamical scaling laws are known (del Campo, 2008). Systems with quantum statistics smoothly extrapolating between bosons and fermions might be realized in the laboratory following Keilmann et al. (2011). Second, the possibility of scaling up the system while preserving quantum correlations constitutes a new type of microscopy of quantum correlations in quantum fluids (del Campo, 2011b; del Campo and Boshier, 2012). It is as well of interest to design new protocols to reconstruct the initial quantum state of the system from the time-evolution of its density profile (Bertrand and Bertrand, 1987; Leonhardt and Schneider, 1997), a tomographic technique demonstrated experimentally in Kurtsiefer et al. (1997), and applicable to many-body systems (del Campo et al., 2008b).

Shortcuts to Adiabaticity

*Scaling laws in other trapping potentials.* Scaling laws for many-body systems can be found for more general types of confinements. Among them, homogeneous potentials are of particular interest, since they simplify the correspondence between ultracold atom experiments and condensed matter theory. The early experimental implementations of the paradigmatic particle in a box aimed at the creation of optical billiards for ultracold gases (Milner et al., 2001; Friedman et al., 2001). Trapping of a BEC in an all-optical box was reported in Meyrath et al. (2005) and analogous traps have been created in atom chips (van Es et al., 2010). For the purpose of implementing STA, the dynamical optical dipole potential may be realized

using the highly versatile "painting technique," which creates a smooth and robust time-averaged potential with a rapidly moving laser beam (Henderson et al., 2009), or alternatively, by spatial light modulators (Boyer et al., 2006).

The breakdown of adiabaticity in a time-dependent homogeneous potential leads to quantum transients related to the diffraction in time (DIT) effect, see del Campo et al. (2009) for a review. A sharply localized matter-wave in a region of space, after sudden removal of the confinement, exhibits during free evolution density ripples. The earliest example discussed by Moshinsky (1952), the free evolution of a truncated cut-off plane wave, exhibits an oscillatory pattern with the same functional form than the diffraction pattern of a classical light beam from a semi-infinite plane. The phenomenon is ubiquitous in matter-wave dynamics induced by a quench, and in particular, it arises in time-dependent box potentials in one (Gerasimov and Kazarnovskii, 1976; Godoy, 2002; del and Muga, 2006), two and three (Godoy, 2003) dimensions. The effect manifests as well in strongly interacting gases such as ultracold bosons in the Tonks-Girardeau regime (del and Muga, 2006; del Campo, 2008). Moreover, when the piston walls move at a finite speed v, the adiabatic limit is not approached monotonically as  $v \to 0$ . It was shown in del Campo et al. (2008a); Mousavi (2012a, b) that an enhancement of DIT occurs when the walls move with the dominant velocity component of the initial confined state, due to a constructive interference between the expanding and reflected components from the walls. When the reflections from the confinement walls dominate, the non-adiabatic dynamics in timedependent homogeneous potentials lead to Talbot oscillations and weave a quantum carpet in the time-evolution of the density profile (Friesch et al., 2000; Ruostekoski et al., 2001). Suppression of these excitations is dictated by the adiabatic theorem both in the non-interacting (Berry and Klein, 1984; Dodonov et al., 1993; Chen et al., 2009; Mostafazadeh, 2001) and mean-field regime (Band et al., 2002). Further, for non-interacting systems

one can prove that no shortcut based on invariants or scaling exists in timedependent homogeneous potentials. At the single-particle level, this follows from the fact that the family of trajectories for the width  $\xi(t)$  of a box-like potential for which a dynamical invariant exist (Berry and Klein, 1984), takes the form  $\xi(t) = [at^2 + bt + c]^{\frac{1}{2}}$ , which is incompatible with the boundary conditions required to reduce a time-evolving scaling solution to the initial and target states. For many-body quantum fluids, the same result is derived from the consistency equations for self-similar dynamics to occur. To find a shortcut in this scenario one has to relax the condition on the confinement and allow for an inhomogeneous auxiliary harmonic potential of the form (del Campo and Boshier, 2012)

$$U^{\text{aux}}(\mathbf{x},t) = -\frac{1}{2}m\frac{\ddot{\xi}(t)}{\xi(t)}|\mathbf{x}|^2,$$
(52)

where  $\mathbf{x} \in \mathbb{R}^{D}$ ,  $|\mathbf{x}| \in [0, \xi(t)]$ . For D = 1, a box with one stationary wall at x = 0 and moving wall at  $x = \xi(t)$  is assumed. Cylindrical and spherical symmetry is imposed for D = 2, 3, respectively. This auxiliary potential can be implemented by means of a blue-detuned laser (Khaykovich et al., 2002) or direct painting with a rapidly moving laser (Milner et al., 2001; Friedman et al., 2001; Henderson et al., 2009). Thanks to its presence it is possible to find dynamical self-similar solutions to single-particle and many-body Schrödinger equations for time-dependent box-like confinements with a general modulation of the width  $\xi(t)$ . In particular, consider the Hamiltonian

$$\mathcal{H} = \sum_{i=1}^{N} \left[ -\frac{\hbar^2}{2m} \Delta_i + U^{\text{aux}}(\mathbf{x}_i, t) \right] + \epsilon \sum_{i < j} V(\mathbf{x}_i - \mathbf{x}_j), \quad (53)$$

where  $\mathbf{x}_i \in \mathbb{R}^D$ ,  $r_i = |\mathbf{x}|_i \in [0, \xi(t)]$ , and let us introduce the scaling factor  $\rho(t) = \xi(t)/\xi(0)$ . If  $V(\lambda \mathbf{x}) = \lambda^{-\alpha}V(\mathbf{x})$ ,  $\epsilon(t) = \rho(t)^{\alpha-2}$ , in the presence of  $U^{\text{aux}}(\mathbf{x}, t)$ , the time-evolution of an initial eigenstate of the system with chemical potential  $\mu$  follows a scaling law in Eq. (45). Given the existence of a scaling law, a many-body shortcut can be engineered by designing the scaling factor as for the simple harmonic oscillator, ensuring that the time-evolving state reduces to the initial and target states at the beginning and end of the evolution (del Campo and Boshier, 2012). Naturally, this is possible as well for Bose-Einstein condensates in the mean-field regime, extending the Castin-Dum-Kagan-Surkov-Shlyapnikov scaling ansatz (del Campo and Boshier, 2012).

Along a shortcut to an adiabatic expansion, the auxiliary potential is expulsive in an early stage of the expansion, expelling the atoms from the

Shortcuts to Adiabaticity

center and providing the required speed-up. The rapidly expanding cloud is slowed down in a second state of the expansion, when  $U^{\text{aux}}(\mathbf{x}, t)$  becomes a trapping potential. The sequence is reversed in a shortcut to an adiabatic compression. In both cases, at  $t = t_f$ ,  $U^{\text{aux}}(\mathbf{x}, t)$  vanishes, and the cloud reaches the target state, a stationary state of the final Hamiltonian. As a result, STA provide a variant of the paradigmatic model of a quantum piston (Quan and Jarzynski, 2012).

#### 3.5 Experimental Realization

Experiments of fast shortcut expansions have been realized at Nice with magnetic confining of <sup>87</sup>Rb atoms for ultracold clouds (Schaff et al., 2010) and condensates in the Thomas-Fermi regime (Schaff et al., 2011a). Compared to the simple expansions treated in (Chen et al., 2010b), gravity introduces and extra linear term in the Hamiltonian and requires a treatment with additional boundary conditions.

For the cold cloud, samples of  $N = 10^5$  atoms and temperature  $T_0 = 1.63 \,\mu\text{K}$  were used to keep the time between collisions small  $\approx 28 \,\text{ms}$ , and the potential effectively harmonic. The initial trap frequencies for x, y, z directions in Hz were (228.1, 22.2, 235.8) and the final ones (18.1, 7.1, 15.7). The results for the fast (35 ms) 15-fold frequency decompression to the trap in the vertical dimension, yielded a residual center-of-mass oscillation of the cloud equivalent to that of a 1.3-s-long linear decompression, a reduction by a factor of 37.

For the condensate, the number of atoms was  $N = 1.3 \times 10^5$  and the initial temperature was  $T_0 = 130$  nK (Schaff et al., 2011a). The potential is  $U(r, t) = m\omega_{\perp}^2(t)(x^2 + z^2) + \frac{1}{2}m\omega_{\parallel}^2(t)y^2 + mgz$ . Initial radial (x, z) and axial (y) frequencies were 235.8 and 22.2 Hz, respectively. The experiment performed a 30-ms-long radial decompression of the trap by a factor of 9, yielding a final radial frequency of 26.2 Hz. The axial frequency was reduced by a factor of 3 to a final value 7.4 Hz. Using scaling techniques similar to the ones in Section 3.3 it was shown that this decompression is a shortcut for both directions. Residual excitations were attributed to imperfect implementation of  $\omega(t)$ , anharmonicities, and trap tilting.

#### 3.6 Optimal Control

The time-dependent frequency of a harmonic trap expansion based on invariants can be optimized with respect to time or to transient excitation energy, restricting the allowed transient frequencies (Stefanatos et al., 2010, 2011).

Kosloff and coworkers have applied OCT to minimize the expansion time with "frictionless conditions," i.e., taking an initial thermal equilibrium at one temperature into thermal equilibrium at another temperature in a cooling cycle, using real or imaginary bang-bang (piecewise constant or ramped) intermediate trap frequencies, see e.g., Salamon et al. (2009), Hoffmann et al. (2011).

#### 3.7 Other Applications

Inverse-engineering expansions using invariant theory or scaling laws have been applied in several contexts. For example, Choi, Onofrio, and Sundaram. (2011) discussed the possibility of achieving deep degeneracy of Fermi gases via sympathetic cooling by changing the trapping frequency of another species (the coolant) to keep constant the Lewis-Riesenfeld invariant. The identified advantages are the maximal heat capacity retained by the coolant due to the conservation of the number of atoms, and the preservation of its phase-space density in the non-degenerate regime where the specific heat retains its Dulong-Petit value. The limits of the approach are set by the transient excitation, that should be kept below some allowed threshold, and by the spreading of the cooling cloud which reduces the spatial overlap with the Fermionic cloud. The method is found to be quite robust with respect to broadband noise in the trapping frequency (Choi et al., 2012).

Li et al. (2011) propose a scheme to cool down a mechanical resonator in a three-mirror cavity optomechanical system. The dynamics of the mechanical resonator and cavities is reduced to that of a time-dependent harmonic oscillator, whose effective frequency can be controlled through the optical driving fields. A simpler harmonic system is studied in Zhang et al. (2012a), a charged mechanical resonator coupled to electrodes via Coulomb interaction controlled by bias gate voltages.

Yuce (2012) designs, using scaling, fast frictionless expansions of an optical lattice with dynamically variable spacing (accordion lattice). Specifically, he considers the 1D Hamiltonian  $H = p^2/(2m) + V(t) \cos (2k_L x/\Lambda(t)) + m\omega^2(t)x^2/2$ , where  $\Lambda$  is the scale parameter which goes from 1 at t = 0 to cat  $t_f$  and the parabolic potential only acts during the expansion according to  $\omega^2(t) = -\Lambda^{-1}\partial^2\Lambda/\partial t^2$ . Decreasing the potential depth as  $V(t) = V_0/\Lambda^2(t)$ , and making the first and second derivatives of  $\Lambda$  vanish at the boundary times guarantee a frictionless expansion. In Ozcakmakli and Yuce (2012) the results are extended to a continuously replenished BEC in a harmonic trap or in an optical lattice.

Shortcuts to Adiabaticity

Lau and James (2012) propose inverse engineering of the trap frequencies based on the Lewis-Riesenfeld invariants as part of the elementary operations necessary to implement a universal bosonic simulator using ions in separate traps. This method would allow to improve the accuracy and speed of conventional laser operations on ions which are limited by the Lamb-Dicke approximation.

Juliá-Díaz et al. (2012) develop a method to produce highly coherentspin-squeezed many-body states in bosonic Josephson junctions (BJJs). They start from the known mapping of the two-site Bose-Hubbard (BH) Hamiltonian to that of a single effective particle evolving according to a Schrödingerlike equation in Fock space. Since, for repulsive interactions, the effective potential in Fock space is nearly parabolic, the inversion protocols for shortcuts to adiabatic evolution in harmonic potentials may be applied to the many-body BH Hamiltonian. The procedure requires a good control of the time-variation of the atom-atom scattering length during the desired period, a possibility now at hand in current experimental setups for internal BJJs.

#### 4. TRANSPORT

The efficient transport of atoms and ions by moving the confining trap is a necessary fundamental requirement for many applications. These are for example quantum information processing in multiplexed trap arrays (Rowe et al., 2002; Reichle et al., 2006; Bowler et al., 2012) or quantum registers (Miroschnychenko et al., 2006); controlled translation from the production or cooling chamber to the interaction or manipulation zones; control of interaction times and locations, e.g., in cavity QED experiments, quantum gates (Calarco et al., 2000) or metrology (Prestage et al., 1993); and velocity control to stop (Schmidt et al., 2009; Chen et al., 2009) or launch atoms (Kuhr et al., 2001).

The transport should ideally be lossless, fast, and "faithful," i.e., the final state should be equal to the initial one apart from the translation and possibly phase factors. This is compatible with some transient excitation in the instantaneous basis at intermediate times.

Many different experimental approaches have been implemented. Neutral atoms have been transported individually, as thermal atomic clouds, or condensates, using optical or magnetic traps. The magnetic traps can be displaced by moving the coils mechanically, by time-varying currents in a lithographic pattern, or on a conveyor belt with permanent magnets (Lahaye et al., 2006). Optical traps can be used as optical tweezers whose focal point is translated by moving mechanically lenses (Couvert et al., 2008), and traveling lattices (conveyor belts) can be made with two counterpropagating beams slightly detuned. Mixed magneto-optical approaches are also possible. To transport ions, controlled time-dependent voltages have been used in linear-trap based frequency standards (Prestage et al., 1993), and more recently in quantum information applications using multisegmented Paul traps (Huber et al., 2008; Walther et al., 2012; Bowler et al., 2012), or an array of Penning traps (Crick et al., 2010), also in 2D configurations (Blakestad et al., 2009).

In general, a way to avoid spilling or excitation of the atoms is to perform a sufficiently slow (adiabatic) transport, but for many applications the total processing time is limited due to decoherence and an adiabatic transport may turn out to be too long. In the context of quantum information processing, transport could occupy most of the operation time of realistic algorithms, so "transport times" need to be minimized (Reichle et al., 2006; Huber et al., 2008). There are in summary important reasons to reduce the transport time, and several theoretical and experimental works have studied ways to make fast transport also faithful (Couvert et al., 2008; Murphy et al., 2009; Masuda and Nakamura, 2010; Chen et al., 2010a; Torrontegui et al., 2011, 2012d).

#### 4.1 Invariant-Based Shortcuts for Transport

As done for expansions, shortcut techniques can be applied to perform fast atomic transport without final vibrational heating by combining dynamical invariants and inverse engineering. Two main scenarios can be handled in this way: shortcuts for the transport of a harmonic trap and shortcuts for the transport of an arbitrary trap. It is also possible to construct shortcuts for more complicated settings like atom stopping or launching, and combinations of transport and expansion of harmonic traps.

*Transport of a rigid harmonic trap.* Suppose that a 1D harmonic trap should be moved from  $q_0(0)$  at time t = 0 to  $d = q_0(t_f)$  at a time  $t_f$ . The potential is  $V = \frac{m}{2}\omega_0^2(x - q_0(t))^2$  with fixed frequency. Comparing this to Eq. (7) this implies

$$F = m\omega_0^2 q_0(t), \quad \omega(t) = \omega_0, \quad U = 0.$$
 (54)

Note that Eq. (8) plays no role here and Eq. (9) becomes the only relevant auxiliary equation

$$\ddot{q}_{c} + \omega_{0}^{2}(q_{c} - q_{0}) = 0,$$
(55)

where  $q_c$  can be identified as a classical trajectory. This is the equation of a moving oscillator for which an analytical solution is known in both classical

Shortcuts to Adiabaticity

and quantum physics. From a classical mechanics point of view, the amplitude  $\mathcal{A}$  of the oscillatory motion after transport is the modulus of the Fourier transform of the velocity profile associated with the trap trajectory (Couvert et al., 2008)

$$\mathcal{A} = |\mathcal{F}[\dot{q}_0](\omega_0)| \tag{56}$$

with  $\mathcal{F}[f] = \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} f(t)e^{-i\omega t} dt$ . This Fourier formulation of the transport problem allows for many enlightening analogies. For instance,  $\mathcal{A}^2$  is mathematically identical to the intensity profile for the far field Fraunhofer diffraction pattern of an object with a transmittance having the same shape as the velocity profile for the transport. An optimal transport condition is therefore equivalent to a dark fringe in the corresponding diffraction pattern. The optimization of the conditions under which a non adiabatic transport should be carried out with a rigid harmonic trap are thus equivalent to apodization problems in optics. If the velocity profile contains the repetition of a pattern one expects an interference-like effect, this would be, for instance, the case for a symmetrical round trip transport as experimentally demonstrated in Couvert et al. (2008).

Quantum mechanically, the wave function after transport reads

$$\Psi(q, t_f) = \tilde{\Phi}(q - q_0(t), t) \exp\left(\frac{im(q - q_0(t))\dot{q}_0}{\hbar}\right) \exp\left(\frac{i}{\hbar} \int_0^t dt' \mathcal{L}(t')\right),$$
(57)

where  $\mathcal{L} = m\dot{q}_c^2/2 - m\omega_0^2(q_c - q_0(t))^2/2$  is the Lagrangian associated with the equation of motion (55), and  $\tilde{\Phi}$  a wave function that coincides with the initial wave function at initial time and that evolves under the action of the static harmonic potential of angular frequency  $\omega_0$  located at  $q = q_0(0)$ . Using the boundary conditions associated with the transport, one finds from Eq. (57) that an optimal transport for which the system starts in the ground state and ends up in the ground state of the displaced potential corresponds exactly to the classical criterion of a cancellation of the Fourier transform of the velocity profile, i.e.,  $\mathcal{A} = 0$ .

Let us now address the application of invariant-based engineering. We first design an appropriate classical trajectory  $q_c(t)$  fulfilling the boundary conditions  $q_c(0) = q_0(0) = 0$ ,  $\dot{q}_c(0) = 0$ ,  $\ddot{q}_c(0) = 0$  and  $q_c(t_f) = q_0(t_f) = d$ ,  $\dot{q}_c(t_f) = 0$ ,  $\ddot{q}_c(t_f) = 0$ ,  $\ddot{q}_c(t_f) = 0$ , to ensure an evolution from the *n*th state of the initial trap to the *n*th state of the final trap. Then the trap motion trajectory  $q_0(t)$  is deduced via Eq. (55). Some variants are vertical transport with a gravity force, so that  $F = m\omega_0^2 q_0 - mg$  and Eq. (55) becomes  $\ddot{q}_c + \omega_0^2(q_c - q_0) = -g$ , and stopping or launching processes (Torrontegui et al., 2011).

A major concern in practice for all these applications is to keep the harmonic approximation valid. This may require an analysis of the actual potential and of the excitations taking place along the non-adiabatic transport process. Without such detailed analysis, the feasibility of the approach for a given transport objective set by the pair d,  $t_f$  can be estimated by comparing lower excitation bounds (Torrontegui et al., 2012d). These are obtained using calculus of variations as we have discussed before for expansions. Writing the expectation value of potential energy for a transport mode as  $\langle V(t) \rangle = \frac{\hbar\omega_0}{2} (n + 1/2) + E_P$ , the time average of  $E_P$  is bounded as  $\overline{E_P} \ge \frac{6md^2}{(t_f^4 \omega_0^2)}$  (Torrontegui et al., 2011).

This scaling should be compared to the milder dependence on  $t_f^{-2}$  of the time-averaged transient energy in expansions (Chen and Muga, 2010). Chen et al. (2011b) have shown how to realize this bound by allowing the discontinuous acceleration of the trap at t = 0 and  $t = t_f$  and finite jumps in the trap position.

In Chen et al. (2011b), the invariant-based method is complemented by optimal control theory. Since actual traps are not really harmonic, the relative displacement between the center of mass and the trap center is kept bounded as a constraint. The trajectories are then optimized according to different physical criteria: time minimization, (time-averaged) displacement minimization, and (time-averaged) transient energy minimization. The minimum time solution has a "bang-bang" form, and the minimum displacement solution is of "bang-off-bang" form. In this framework discontinuities in the acceleration  $\ddot{q}_c$  at the edge times and elsewhere are allowed. Physically this means that the trap may ideally jump suddenly over a finite distance, whereas the velocity  $\dot{q}_c$  and the trajectory  $q_c$  remain always continuous.

Transport of an arbitrary trap with compensating force. In the second main scenario, the trap potential  $U(q - q_0(t))$  is arbitrary, and it is rigidly displaced along  $q_0(t)$ . Now, in Eq. (7),  $\omega = \omega_0 = 0$ ,  $F = m\ddot{q}_0$ , and  $q_c$  in Eq. (9) may be identified with the transport function  $q_0$ . Inverse engineering in this case is based on designing the trap trajectory  $q_0$  (Torrontegui et al., 2011). In addition to U, there is a compensating linear potential term  $-mq\ddot{q}_0$  in  $H = p^2/2m - mq\ddot{q}_0 + U(q - q_0)$ . The corresponding force compensates for the inertial force due to the trap motion in the rest frame of the trap, in such a way that the wave function in that frame is not modified up to a time-dependent global phase factor. This Hamiltonian was originally proposed by Masuda and Nakamura (2010) using the "fast-forward" scaling technique.

Shortcuts to Adiabaticity

Masuda (2012) has recently generalized this result for interacting, identical, spinless particles.

#### 4.2 Transport of a Bose-Einstein Condensate

The two main scenarios of the previous section can be generalized for Bose-Einstein condensates (Torrontegui et al., 2012d). We first consider 1D harmonic transport. For the GPE

$$i\hbar\frac{\partial\psi}{\partial t}(q,t) = \left[-\frac{\hbar^2}{2m}\frac{\partial^2}{\partial q^2} + \frac{m\omega_0^2}{2}(q-q_0(t))^2 + g_1|\psi(q,t)|^2\right]\psi(q,t), \quad (58)$$

the results of Section 4.1 motivate the ansatz

$$\psi(q,t) = \exp\left\{\frac{i}{\hbar}\left(-\mu t + m\dot{q}_{c}q\right) - \frac{i}{\hbar}\int_{0}^{t}dt'\left[\frac{m}{2}\left(\dot{q}_{c}^{2} - \omega_{0}^{2}(q_{c}^{2} - q_{0}^{2})\right)\right]\right\}\chi(\sigma),$$
(59)

where  $\chi(\sigma)$  satisfies the stationary GPE

$$\left[-\frac{\hbar^2}{2m}\nabla_{\sigma}^2 + \frac{m\omega_0^2}{2}|\sigma|^2 + U(\sigma) + g_1|\chi(\sigma)|^2\right]\chi(\sigma) = \mu \ \chi(\sigma). \tag{60}$$

The ansatz provides indeed a solution to Eq. (58) when  $q_c(t)$  satisfies Eq. (55). Inverse engineering gives the trap trajectory  $q_0(t)$  from (55) after designing  $q_c(t)$ , as for the linear dynamics.

The inverse method can also be applied to anharmonic transport of condensates by means of a compensating force (Torrontegui et al., 2011). In either scenario this method does not require that  $t_f$  satisfies any discretization condition, as it occurs with other approaches (Torrontegui et al., 2012d), and  $t_f$  can in principle be made as small as desired. In practice there are of course technical and fundamental limitations (Torrontegui et al., 2011). Smaller values of  $t_f$  increase the distance from the condensate to the trap center, and the effect of anharmonicity. There could be also geometrical constraints: for short  $t_f$ ,  $q_0(t)$  could exceed the interval [0, d]. OCT combined with the inverse method, see below, provides a way to design trajectories taking these restrictions into account.

*Optimal control theory.* An OCT trajectory has been found when the center of the physical trap is kept inside a given range (e.g., inside the vacuum chamber), i.e.,  $q_{\downarrow} \leq q_0(t) \leq q_{\uparrow}$  (Torrontegui et al., 2012d). At the beginning the trap is immediately set at the upper bound  $q_{\uparrow}$  to accelerate the condensate

as much as possible and at time  $t_1$  the trap is moved to the lower bound  $q_{\downarrow}$  to decelerate the condensate so as to leave it at rest at  $t_f$ . An important open question is to evaluate the effect of the approximate realization of the discontinuities found in the bang-bang solutions.

*Effect of Perturbations.* Torrontegui et al. (2012d) also investigated the effect of anharmonicities when the harmonic transport protocol is applied. For a symmetrically perturbed potential  $V = \omega_0^2 m \left[ (q - q_0)^2 + \alpha (q - q_0)^4 \right] / 2$ , the fidelity increases with increasing coupling constant  $g_1$ , because of the increased width of the wavefunction. They also considered that the center of the physical trap is randomly perturbed with respect to  $q_0(t)$ . The fidelity at  $t_f$  is found to be independent of d and the chosen  $q_c(t)$  and increases for shorter times  $t_f$  and for smaller couplings  $g_1$ , unlike the previous results.

## 5. INTERNAL STATE ENGINEERING

Manipulating the internal state of a quantum system with timedependent interacting fields is the basis of quantum information processing (Allen and Eberly, 1987; Vitanov et al., 2001; Bergmann et al., 1998) and many other fields. Two major routes are resonant pulses, and adiabatic methods such as "Rapid" Adiabatic Passage (RAP), Stimulated Raman Adiabatic Passage (STIRAP), and their variants. Simple fixed-area resonant pulses, such as a  $\pi$  pulse, may be fast if intense enough, but they are also highly sensitive to variations in the pulse area, and to inhomogeneities in the sample (Allen and Eberly, 1987). Composite pulses provide an alternative to the single  $\pi$  pulse, with some successful applications (Levitt, 1986; Collin et al., 2004; Torosov et al., 2011), but still they need an accurate control of pulse phase and intensity. In NMR, composite pulses are being superseded by adiabatic passage methods, which have also been very successful in laser cooling, chemical reaction dynamics, metrology, atom optics, interferometry, or cavity quantum electrodynamics. Adiabatic passage is robust versus parameter variations but slow. It is moreover prone to decoherence because of the effect of noise over the long times required. This motivates the search for fast and robust shortcuts, with respect to parameter variations and noise.

Several methods to find STA have been put forward for two- and threelevel atomic systems. Among them, methods that we have already discussed in Section 2, like the transitionless driving, invariant-based engineering, or OCT. Shortcuts to Adiabaticity

#### 5.1 Population Inversion in Two-Level Systems

Using the convention  $|1\rangle = {1 \choose 0}, |2\rangle = {0 \choose 1}$ , assume a two-level system with a Hamiltonian of the form

$$H_0(t) = \frac{\hbar}{2} \begin{pmatrix} -\Delta(t) & \Omega_R(t) - i\Omega_I(t) \\ \Omega_R(t) + i\Omega_I(t) & \Delta(t) \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (61)

In quantum optics it describes the semiclassical coupling of two atomic levels with a laser in a laser-adapted interaction picture, where  $\Omega_c(t) = \Omega_R(t) + i\Omega_I(t)$  is the complex Rabi frequency and  $\Delta(t)$  the time-dependent detuning between laser and transition frequencies. We will keep the language of the atom-laser interaction hereafter, but in other two-level systems, for example, in a spin-1/2 system or in a Bose-Einstein condensate on an accelerated optical lattice (Bason et al., 2012),  $\Omega_c(t)$  and  $\Delta(t)$  may correspond to different physical quantities.

Initially at time t = 0, the atom is assumed to be in the ground state  $|1\rangle$ . The goal is to achieve a perfect population inversion such that at a time t = T the atom is in the excited state. For a  $\pi$  pulse the laser is on resonance, i.e.,  $\Delta(t) = 0$  for all t. If the Rabi frequency is chosen like  $\Omega_c(t) = |\Omega_c(t)| e^{i\alpha}$ , with a time-independent  $\alpha$ , and such that  $\int_0^T dt |\Omega_c(t)| = \pi$ , the population is inverted at time T. A simple example is the "flat"  $\pi$  pulse with  $\Omega_c(t) = e^{i\alpha}\pi/T$ .

Adiabatic schemes provide another major route for population inversion. In the "Rapid Adiabatic Passage" technique the radiation is swept slowly through resonance. The term "rapid" here means that the frequency sweep is shorter than the lifetime of spontaneous emission and other relaxation times. Many schemes corresponding to different functions  $\Delta(t)$ , and  $\Omega_R(t)$ are possible. The simplest is a Landau-Zener approach, with  $\Delta$  linear in time,  $\Omega_R$  constant and  $\Omega_I = 0$ .

Transitionless shortcuts to adiabaticity. If an adiabatic scheme is used and the adiabaticity condition  $\frac{1}{2}|\Omega_a| \ll |\Omega(t)|$  (where  $\Omega = \sqrt{\Delta^2 + \Omega_R^2}$ ,  $\Omega_I = 0$ , and  $\Omega_a \equiv [\Omega_R \dot{\Delta} - \dot{\Omega}_R \Delta]/\Omega^2$ ) is not fulfilled, the inversion fails. We may still get an inversion (i.e., a shortcut) by applying a counterdiabatic field such that its maximum is not larger than the maximum of  $\Omega_R$  (Chen et al., 2010c). The total Hamiltonian, see Section 2.2, for the transitionless shortcut protocol is (Demirplak and Rice, 2008; Berry, 2009; Chen et al., 2010c)

$$H_{0a}(t) = \frac{\hbar}{2} \begin{pmatrix} -\Delta & \Omega_R - i\Omega_a \\ \Omega_R + i\Omega_a & \Delta \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (62)

*Invariant-based Shortcuts.* STA in two-level systems can be also found making use of Lewis-Riesenfeld invariants (Fasihi et al., 2012; Ruschhaupt et al., 2012). For  $H_0$  in Eq. (61), a dynamical invariant may be parameterized as

$$I(t) = \frac{\hbar}{2} \mu \begin{pmatrix} \cos(\Theta(t)) & \sin(\Theta(t)) e^{-i\alpha(t)} \\ \sin(\Theta(t)) e^{i\alpha(t)} & -\cos(\Theta(t)) \end{pmatrix},$$
(63)

where  $\mu$  is a constant with units of frequency to keep I(t) with dimensions of energy. From the invariance condition the functions  $\Theta(t)$  and  $\alpha(t)$  must satisfy

$$\dot{\Theta} = \Omega_I \cos \alpha - \Omega_R \sin \alpha, \dot{\alpha} = -\Delta(t) - \cot \Theta \left(\Omega_R \cos \alpha + \Omega_I \sin \alpha\right).$$
(64)

The eigenvectors of the invariant are

$$|\phi_{+}(t)\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} \cos\left(\Theta/2\right) e^{-i\alpha/2} \\ \sin\left(\Theta/2\right) e^{i\alpha/2} \end{pmatrix}, \quad |\phi_{-}(t)\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} \sin\left(\Theta/2\right) e^{-i\alpha/2} \\ -\cos\left(\Theta/2\right) e^{i\alpha/2} \end{pmatrix}, \quad (65)$$

with eigenvalues  $\pm \frac{\hbar}{2}\mu$ . A general solution  $|\Psi(t)\rangle$  of the Schrödinger equation can be written as a linear combination

$$|\Psi(t)\rangle = c_{+}e^{i\kappa_{+}(t)}|\phi_{+}(t)\rangle + c_{-}e^{i\kappa_{-}(t)}|\phi_{-}(t)\rangle,$$
(66)

where  $c_{\pm}$  are complex, constant coefficients, and  $\kappa_{\pm}$  are the phases of Lewis and Riesenfeld (1969) introduced in Eq. (4). Let  $\gamma = -2\kappa_{+} = 2\kappa_{-}$ , then  $\gamma$ must be a solution of

$$\dot{\gamma} = \frac{1}{\sin\Theta} \left( \cos\alpha \,\Omega_R + \sin\alpha \,\Omega_I \right).$$
 (67)

Equivalently a solution of the Schrödinger equation  $|\Psi(t)\rangle$  may be designed with the same parameterization as above  $(|\Psi(t)\rangle\langle\Psi(t)|$  is a dynamical invariant.) and, by putting this ansatz into the Schrödinger equation, Eqs. (64) and (67) are found.

If  $\Omega_R(t)$ ,  $\Omega_I(t)$ , and  $\Delta(t)$  are given, Eqs. (64) and (67) have to be solved to get  $\Theta(t)$ ,  $\alpha(t)$ , and  $\gamma(t)$ . A particular solution of the Schrödinger equation is then given by

$$|\psi(t)\rangle = |\phi_+(t)\rangle e^{-i\gamma(t)/2}.$$
(68)

To find invariant-based shortcuts and inverse engineer the Hamiltonian  $\Theta(t)$ ,  $\alpha(t)$ , and  $\gamma(t)$  are fixed first, fulfilling the boundary conditions  $\Theta(0) = 0$ 

Shortcuts to Adiabaticity

and  $\Theta(T) = \pi$ . The wave function (68) corresponds then to an atom in the ground state at t = 0 and in the excited state at t = T, i.e., a perfect population inversion. Then, by inverting (64) and (67),

$$\Omega_R = \cos\alpha \sin\Theta \,\dot{\gamma} - \sin\alpha \,\dot{\Theta},\tag{69}$$

$$\Omega_I = \sin \alpha \sin \Theta \,\dot{\gamma} + \cos \alpha \,\dot{\Theta},\tag{70}$$

$$\Delta = -\cos\Theta \,\dot{\gamma} - \dot{\alpha}.\tag{71}$$

There is much freedom in designing such a shortcut because the auxiliary functions  $\Theta(t)$ ,  $\alpha(t)$ , and  $\gamma(t)$  can be chosen arbitrarily except for the boundary conditions.

#### 5.2 Effect of Noise and Perturbations

A key aspect to choose among the many possible shortcuts is their stability or robustness versus different perturbations. Ruschhaupt et al. (2012) have derived optimal invariant-based shortcut protocols, maximally stable concerning amplitude noise of the interaction and with respect to systematic errors. It turns out that the perturbations due to noise and systematic errors require different optimal protocols.

Let the ideal, unperturbed Hamiltonian be the  $H_0(t)$  of Eq. (61). In Ruschhaupt et al. (2012), it is assumed that the errors affect  $\Omega_R$  and  $\Omega_I$  but not the detuning  $\Delta$ , which, for an atom-laser realization of the two-level system is more easily controlled.

For systematic errors, for example if different atoms at different positions are subjected to slightly different fields due to the Gaussian shape of the laser, the actual, experimentally implemented Hamiltonian is  $H_{01} = H_0 + \beta H_1$ , where  $H_1(t) = H_0(t)|_{\Delta=0}$  and  $\beta$  is the amplitude of the systematic error.

The second type of error considered in Ruschhaupt et al. (2012) is amplitude noise, which is assumed to affect  $\Omega_R$  and  $\Omega_I$  independently with the same strength parameter  $\lambda^2$ . This is motivated by the assumption that two lasers may be used to implement the two parts of the Rabi frequency. The final master equation describing systematic error and amplitude-noise error is

$$\frac{d}{dt}\hat{\rho} = -\frac{i}{\hbar} \Big[ H_0 + \beta H_1, \hat{\rho} \Big] - \frac{\lambda^2}{2\hbar^2} \Big( \Big[ H_{2R}, \Big[ H_{2R}, \hat{\rho} \Big] \Big] + \Big[ H_{2I}, \Big[ H_{2I}, \hat{\rho} \Big] \Big] \Big), \quad (72)$$

where  $H_{2R}(t) = H_0(t) \mid_{\Delta \equiv \Omega_I \equiv 0}$ , and  $H_{2I}(t) = H_0(t) \mid_{\Delta \equiv \Omega_R \equiv 0}$ .

Before studying both types of error together it is fruitful to look at them separately.

Amplitude-Noise Error. If there is no systematic error ( $\beta = 0$ ) and only an amplitude-noise error affecting the Rabi frequencies, a noise sensitivity can be defined as

$$q_N := -\frac{1}{2} \left. \frac{\partial^2 P_2}{\partial \lambda^2} \right|_{\lambda=0} = - \left. \frac{\partial P_2}{\partial (\lambda^2)} \right|_{\lambda=0},$$

where  $P_2$  is the probability to be in the excited state at final time *T*, i.e.,  $P_2 \approx 1 - q_N \lambda^2$ .

To find an invariant-based shortcut protocol maximally stable concerning amplitude noise, it is first assumed that the unperturbed solution (68) satisfies  $\Theta(0) = 0$  and  $\Theta(T) = \pi$ . Using a perturbation approximation of the solution and keeping only terms up to  $\lambda^2$  (Ruschhaupt et al., 2012),

$$q_N = \frac{1}{4} \int_0^T dt \left[ (\cos^2 \Theta + \cos^2 \alpha \sin^2 \Theta) (m \sin \alpha - \cos \alpha \dot{\Theta})^2 + (\cos^2 \Theta + \sin^2 \alpha \sin^2 \Theta) (m \cos \alpha + \sin \alpha \dot{\Theta})^2 \right],$$
(73)

where  $m(t) = -\dot{\gamma} \sin \Theta$ . Minimizing the error sensitivity  $q_N$  by Euler-Lagrange one gets that the optimal solutions satisfy (Ruschhaupt et al., 2012)  $\alpha = n\pi/4$ , *n* odd, and

$$(3 + \cos(2\Theta))\ddot{\Theta} = \sin(2\Theta)(\dot{\Theta})^2. \tag{74}$$

The corresponding  $\Omega_R$  and  $\Omega_I$  can be calculated from Eqs. (69) and (70). In this case,  $\Omega_R = \pm \dot{\Theta}/\sqrt{2} = \pm \Omega_I$  and  $\Delta(t) = 0$ . The optimal noise sensitivity value is  $q_N = 1.82424/T < \pi^2/(4T)$  and the maximum of the Rabi frequency is  $\Omega_R(t_f/2)t_f \approx 2.70129$ . An approximate solution of Eq. (74) is given by  $\Theta(t) = \pi t/T - \frac{1}{12}\sin(2\pi t/T)$ , with a noise sensitivity of  $q_N = 1.82538/T$ .

*Systematic Error.* If there is no amplitude-noise error ( $\lambda = 0$ ) and only systematic error, a systematic error sensitivity is defined as

$$q_{S} := -\frac{1}{2} \left. \frac{\partial^{2} P_{2}}{\partial \beta^{2}} \right|_{\beta=0} = - \left. \frac{\partial P_{2}}{\partial (\beta^{2})} \right|_{\beta=0},$$

where  $P_2$  is as before the probability to find the atom in the excited state at final time *T*.  $q_S$  may be calculated with a perturbation approximation of the solution keeping only terms up to  $\beta^2$  (Ruschhaupt et al., 2012).

To find an optimal scheme the invariant-based technique is used again. The evolution of the unperturbed state can be parameterized as before,  $|\psi(t)\rangle$ 



**Fig. 1.** (Color online) Probability *P*<sub>2</sub> versus noise error and systematic error parameter; optimal systematic stability protocol (blue, resp. dark grey), optimal noise protocol (green, resp. light grey).

(see Eq. (68)), with the boundary values  $\Theta(0) = 0$  and  $\Theta(T) = \pi$ . The expression for the systematic error sensitivity is now

$$q_S = \left| \int_0^T dt e^{-i\gamma} \dot{\Theta} \sin^2 \Theta \right|^2.$$

The optimal value is clearly  $q_S = 0$ . An example of a class which fulfills  $q_S = 0$  is found by letting  $\gamma(t) = n (2\Theta - \sin(2\Theta))$ . It follows that  $q_S = \sin^2 (n\pi)/(4n^2)$ , so for  $n = 1, 2, 3, ..., q_S = 0$ . There is still some freedom left, this allows further optimization concerning additional constraints.

*Systematic and amplitude-noise errors.* If both errors coexist the optimal schemes will depend on their relative importance. Ruschhaupt et al. (2012) examine numerically the behavior of different protocols. Figure 1 shows that the different optimal schemes perform better than the other one depending on the dominance of one or the other type of error.

Additional work is in required to extend the results in Ruschhaupt et al. (2012) to different types of noise and perturbations. Apart from the invariantbased approach, Lacour et al. (2008) have proposed robust trajectories in the adiabatic parameter space that maximize the population transfer for a twolevel system subjected to dephasing. Also the robustness of the "parallel adiabatic passage" technique (keeping the eigenvalues of the Hamiltonian parallel (Dridi et al., 2009)) with respect to fluctuations of the phase, amplitude, and pulse area was analyzed in Guérin et al. (2011).

Erik Torrontegui et al.

#### 5.3 Three-Level Systems

The transitionless driving for stimulated rapid adiabatic passage from level 1 to level 3 in a lambda configuration with an intermediate state 2 making use of a pumping and a Stokes laser was studied in Unanyan et al. (1997); Demirplak and Rice (2003); Demirplak and Rice (2005); Chen et al. (2010c). The fast-driving cd field connects levels  $|1\rangle$  and  $|3\rangle$ . This implies in general a weak magnetic dipole transition, which limits the ability of the field to shorten the times. Invariant-based engineering solves the problem by providing alternative shortcuts that do not couple directly levels  $|1\rangle$  and  $|3\rangle$  (Chen and Muga, 2012), as discussed below. It should be noted though that in an optical analogy of STA to engineer multimode waveguides all these schemes (with or without 1–3 coupling) may in principle be implemented (Lin et al., 2012;Tseng and Chen, 2012) by computer-generated holograms. In this analogy, based on the paraxial approximation, space plays the role of time so that the effect of the shortcuts is to shorten the length of the mode converters.

In Chen and Muga (2012), using two lasers on resonance with the 1–2 and 2–3 transitions, two single-mode protocols that make use of one eigenstate of the invariant are described. In these protocols full fidelity requires an infinite laser intensity, and shortening the time also implies an energy cost. The first protocol, based on simple sine and cosine functions for the pumping and Stokes lasers, keeps the population of level 2 small. To achieve the same fidelity, less intensity is required in the second protocol, in which the intermediate level  $|2\rangle$  is populated. The population of the intermediate level is usually problematic when its time decay scale is smaller than the process time. While this may be a serious drawback for an adiabatic slow process, it need not be for a fast shortcut. Protocols that populate level 2 may thus be considered as useful alternatives for certain systems and sufficiently short process times.

In the previous two protocols the initial state is not exactly  $|1\rangle$  to avoid a divergence in the Rabi frequency. A third multimode wave-function protocol is also proposed in Chen and Muga (2012) using the same fields as for the first protocol but with an initial state which is simply the bare state  $|1\rangle$ . It provides a much less costly shortcut so exploring the multimode approach for this and other systems is an interesting task for future work.

Four-level systems have been considered in Güngördü et al. (2012), where a full Lie-algebraic classification and detailed construction of the dynamical invariants are provided.

Shortcuts to Adiabaticity

#### 5.4 Spintronics

Coherent spin manipulation in quantum dots is the key element in the state-of-the-art technology of spintronics. Ban et al. (2012) have considered the electric control of electron spin in a quantum dot formed in a twodimensional electron gas confined by the material composition under a weak magnetic field, focusing on the spin flip in the doublet of the lowest orbital state. The influence from higher orbital states can be taken into account by the Löwdin partition technique reducing the full Hamiltonian into an effective two-level one in which the matrix elements depend on electric field components. Using invariant-based inverse engineering the time-dependent electric fields are designed so to flip the spin rapidly and avoid decoherence effects. The results are stable with respect to environmental noise and the device-dependent noise and may open new possibilities for high-fidelity spin-based quantum information processing.

#### 5.5 Experiments

The counterdiabatic or transitionless approach described in Sections 2.2, 2.4, and 5.1 has been applied recently to invert the population of different two-level systems:

In Bason et al. (2012) the effective two-level system is set as a condensate in the bands of an accelerated optical lattice (Zenesini et al., 2009). Writing the Hamiltonian in Cartesian-like coordinates as  $H = X\sigma_x + Y\sigma_y + Z\sigma_z$ , X may be controlled by the trap depth, Z by the lattice acceleration (Zenesini et al., 2009), and Y could in principle be implemented by a second shifted lattice. The counterdiabatic term in Eqs. (28) or (62) is of the form  $Y\sigma_y$ whose realization is cumbersome in this setting. The alternative was to perform a unitary transformation that leads to the same final state modifying the original X and Z terms. This manipulation, discussed in Section 4 (see Eq. (31)), was interpreted as a Z-rotation in Ibáñez et al. (2012a), where it is compared to the one based on the first-order superadiabatic cd-term  $H_{cd}^{(1)}$ .<sup>8</sup> Landau-Zener and a "tangent" protocol with a tangent function for Z unaffected by the rotation are used as a reference, the latter being found to be very robust versus a simulated variation of control parameters.

In Zhang et al (2012b) the two-level system is a single nitrogen vacancy center in diamond controlled by time-dependent microwave fields.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>The use of the term "superadiabatic" in Bason et al. (2012) differs -is broader there- from the one in Section 4.

The reference process is a Landau-Zener transition, and the  $Y\sigma_{\gamma}$  cd-term is implemented by a field oscillating  $\pi/2$  radians out of phase with respect to the field that provides the  $X\sigma_x$  term. As the maximal value of the total field amplitude is bounded, in this case to avoid undesired transitions, a "rapidscan" approach is implemented to shorten the protocol time: the protocol is divided into a discrete set of time segments with varying phase and the time duration of each segment is adjusted so that the maximal amplitude allowed is applied.

### 6. WAVEPACKET SPLITTING

Splitting a wavefunction without exciting it is important in matterwave interferometry (Hohenester et al., 2007; Grond et al., 2009a,b; Pezze et al., 2005). For linear waves, described by the Schrödinger equation, it is a peculiar operation, as adiabatic following is not robust but unstable with respect to a small external potential asymmetry (Gea-Banacloche, 2002; Torrontegui et al., 2012b). The ground state wavefunction "collapses" into the slightly lower well so that a very slow trap potential bifurcation fails to split the wave except for perfectly symmetrical potentials. A fast bifurcation with a rapidly growing separating potential succeeds to split the wave but at the price of a strong excitation. STA that speed up the adiabatic process along a non-adiabatic route overcome these problems (Torrontegui et al., 2012b). Numerical modeling shows that the wave splitting via shortcuts is significantly more stable than the adiabatic following with respect to asymmetric perturbations and avoids the final excitation. Specifically Torrontegui et al. (2012b) use the streamlined version (Torrontegui et al., 2012a) of the fastforward technique of Masuda and Nakamura (2010), see Section 2.3, applied to Gross-Pitaevskii or Schrödinger equations after having found some obstacles to apply the invariants-based method (the eigenvectors of quadraticin momentum invariants do not satisfy the required boundary conditions (Torrontegui et al., 2012a)), and the transitionless-driving algorithm (Demirplak and Rice, 2003) (because of difficulties to implement in practice the counterdiabatic terms). The following discussion refers to the Schrödinger equation except for a final comment on the GPE.

*Fast-forward approach.* To apply the FF approach the density r(x, t) must be first designed. Assume the splitting of an initial single Gaussian  $f(x, 0) = e^{-x^2/(2a_0^2)}$ , where  $a_0$  is the width of the ground state for a harmonic oscillator with frequency  $\omega/\hbar$ ,  $a_0 = \sqrt{\hbar/(m\omega)}$ , into a final double Gaussian

Shortcuts to Adiabaticity

$$f(x, t_f) = e^{-(x-x_f)^2/(2a_0^2)} + e^{-(x+x_f)^2/(2a_0^2)}$$
. The interpolation

$$r(x,t) = z(t) \Big[ e^{-(x - x_f(t))^2 / (2a_0^2)} + e^{-(x + x_f(t))^2 / (2a_0^2)} \Big],$$
(75)

where z(t) is a normalization function, generates simple *Y*-shaped potentials. The conditions  $\dot{x}_0(0) = \dot{x}_0(t_f) = 0$  are imposed, so  $\dot{r} = 0$  at boundary times. In Torrontegui et al (2012b)  $x_0(s) = x_f(3s^2 - 2s^3)$ , where  $s = t/t_f$ , is chosen for simplicity, and Eq. (25) is solved for the initial conditions to get the FF potential with Eq. (23).

*Effect of the perturbation.* The effects of an asymmetric perturbation may be studied with the potential  $V_{\lambda} = V_{FF} + \lambda \theta(x)$ , where  $\theta$  is the step function and  $V_{FF}$  the potential obtained via Eqs. (23), (25), and (75) with  $\lambda = 0$ . The goal is to find a stable time-dependent porotocol that, even without knowing the value of  $\lambda$ , is able to produce the split state.

*Moving two-mode model.* Static two-mode models have been used before to analyze splitting processes (Javanainen and Ivanov, 1999; Grond et al., 2009b; Aichmayr, 2010). Torrontegui et al. (2012b) consider instead a two-level model with moving left and right basis functions to provide analytical estimates and insight as a complement of the more detailed FF approach.

Assume first the (symmetrical and orthogonal) moving left and right bare basis states  $|L(t)\rangle = {0 \choose 1}$ ,  $|R(t)\rangle = {1 \choose 0}$ , and a corresponding two-mode Hamiltonian model

$$H(t) = \frac{1}{2} \begin{pmatrix} \lambda & -\delta(t) \\ -\delta(t) & -\lambda \end{pmatrix},$$
(76)

where  $\delta(t)/\hbar$  is the tunneling rate (Javanainen and Ivanov, 1999; Grond et al., 2009b) and  $\lambda$  the energy difference between the two wells (Aichmayr, 2010). We may simply consider  $\lambda$  constant through a given splitting process and equal to the perturbative parameter that defines the asymmetry. Thus, the instantaneous eigenvalues are  $E_{\lambda}^{\pm}(t) = \pm \frac{1}{2}\sqrt{\lambda^2 + \delta^2(t)}$ , and the normalized eigenstates

$$\begin{aligned} |\psi_{\lambda}^{+}(t)\rangle &= \sin\left(\frac{\alpha}{2}\right)|L(t)\rangle - \cos\left(\frac{\alpha}{2}\right)|R(t)\rangle, \\ |\psi_{\lambda}^{-}(t)\rangle &= \cos\left(\frac{\alpha}{2}\right)|L(t)\rangle + \sin\left(\frac{\alpha}{2}\right)|R(t)\rangle, \end{aligned}$$
(77)

where  $\tan \alpha = \delta(t)/\lambda$  defines the mixing angle.

When  $\{|L(t)\rangle, |R(t)\rangle\}$  are close enough initially (and  $\delta(0) \gg \lambda$ ), the instantaneous eigenstates of H are close to the symmetric ground state  $|\psi_0^-(0)\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|L(0)\rangle + |R(0)\rangle)$  and the antisymmetric excited state  $|\psi_0^+(0)\rangle$ 

 $= \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|L(0)\rangle - |R(0)\rangle) \text{ of the single well. At } t_f \text{ two extreme regimes may be}$ distinguished: (i) For  $\delta(t_f) \gg \lambda$  the final eigenstates of H tend to  $|\psi_{\lambda}^{\mp}(t_f)\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(|L(t_f)\rangle \pm |R(t_f)\rangle)$  which correspond to the symmetric and antisymmetric splitting states. (ii) For  $\delta(t_f) \ll \lambda$  the final eigenfunctions of H collapse and become right and left localized states:  $|\psi_{\lambda}^{-}(t_f)\rangle = |L(t_f)\rangle$  and  $|\psi_{\lambda}^{+}(t_f)\rangle = |R(t_f)\rangle$ . Since  $\delta(t_f)$  is set as a small number to avoid tunneling in the final configuration, the transition from one to the other regime explains the collapse of the ground state function to one of the wells at small  $\lambda \approx \delta(t_f)$ .

Dynamics of the two-mode model. In a moving-frame interaction-picture wave function  $\psi^A = A^{\dagger}\psi^S$ , where  $A = \sum_{\beta=L,R} |\beta(t)\rangle\langle\beta(0)|$  and  $\psi^S$  is the Schrödinger-picture wave function,  $\psi^A$  obeys  $i\hbar\dot{\psi}^A = (H_A - K_A)\psi^A$ , with  $H_A = A^{\dagger}HA$ , and  $K_A = i\hbar A^{\dagger}\dot{A}$ . For real  $\langle x|R(t)\rangle$  and  $\langle x|L(t)\rangle$ , the symmetry  $\langle x|R(t)\rangle = \langle -x|L(t)\rangle$  makes  $K_A = 0$ .

We may invert Eq. (77) to write the bare states in terms of ground and excited states, and get  $\delta(t)$  from Eq. (76). The actual dynamics is approximated by identifying  $|\psi_0^{\pm}(t)\rangle$  and  $E_0^{\pm}(t)$  with the instantaneous ground and excited states and energies of the unperturbed FF Hamiltonian. They are combined to compute the bare basis in coordinate representation, and with them the matrix elements  $\langle \beta' | H_{\lambda} | \beta \rangle$ . The dynamics in the moving frame for the two-mode Hamiltonian may then be solved.

Sudden approximation. The behavior at low  $\lambda$  may be understood with the sudden approximation (Messiah, 1999). Its validity requires (Messiah, 1999)  $t_f \ll \hbar/\Delta \overline{H_A}$ , where  $\Delta \overline{H_A} = \sqrt{\langle \psi(0) | \overline{H_A}^2 | \psi(0) \rangle - \langle \psi(0) | \overline{H_A} | \psi(0) \rangle^2}$  and  $\overline{H_A} = \frac{1}{t_f} \int_0^{t_f} dt' H_A(t')$ . With  $|\psi(0)\rangle = |\psi_0^-(0)\rangle$  the condition to apply the sudden approximation becomes  $\lambda \ll \frac{2\hbar}{t_f}$ . In this regime the dynamical wave function  $\psi(t_f)$  is not affected by the perturbation and becomes the ideal split state  $\psi_0^-(t_f)$ , up to a phase factor.

The previous results may be extended to Bose-Einstein condensates with interatomic interaction when  $g_1/a_0\lambda \ll 1$ . Otherwise the instability of adiabatic splitting with respect to asymmetric perturbations is strongly suppressed by the compensating effect of the nonlinear term (Torrontegui et al, 2012b). In any case the shortcuts would still be useful to reduce splitting times.

#### 7. DISCUSSION

We have presented an overview of recent work on shortcuts to adiabaticity (STA) covering a broad span of methods and physical systems. STA

Shortcuts to Adiabaticity

offer many promissing research and application avenues with practical and fundamental implications. Several pending tasks have been described along the text. We add here some more: To extend the set of basic physical limitations and laws for fast processes in specific operations, taking into account different constraints; To generate simple, viable shortcuts making systematic use of symmetries; To enhance robustness versus different types of noise and perturbations; To perform inverse engineering with invariants beyond the quadratic-in-momentum family; To develop shortcuts for adiabatic computing, and in general for Hamiltonians that cannot be easily diagonalized, as in Nehrkorn et al (2011); To design or supplement STA by optimal control theory methods. We have seen some examples but many other optimization problems await unexplored.

Indeed STA open interesting prospects to improve or make realizable quantum information and technology operations, by implementing new fast and robust transport or expansion approaches, internal state manipulations, and cooling protocols; nuclear magnetic resonance is another field where developing ideal pulses may benefit from STA. STA could be also useful beyond single or many-body quantum systems, e.g., to build optical short-length mode converters or for designing mechanical operations with nanoparticles, mesoscopic, or macroscopic objects. In classical mechanics there are many examples of adiabatic evolution that may be shortcut. The application of this concept to interacting classical gas manipulation remains also an open question.

We have witnessed in a few years a surge of activity and applications that could have hardly been predicted. Researchers creativity will likely continue to surprise us in the stimulating crossroad of STA with new, unexpected concepts and applications.

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We are grateful to D. Alonso, Y. Ban, M. V. Berry, M. G. Boshier, B. Damski, J. García-Ripoll, J.-S. Li, G.C. Hegerfeldt, R. Kosloff, M.A. Martín-Delgado, I. Lizuain, D. Porras, M.B. Plenio, M. Rams, L. Santos, S. Schmidt, E. Sherman, D. Stefanatos, E. Timmermans, and W.H. Zurek.

We acknowledge funding by Grants No. IT472-10, FIS2009-12773-C02-01, 61176118, NSF PHY11-25915, BFI09.39, BFI08.151, 12QH1400800 the UPV/EHU Program UFI 11/55, the US Department of Energy through the LANL/LDRD Program, a LANL J. Robert Oppenheimer fellowship (A.d.C.), and a UPV/EHU fellowship (S.M.G.). A.d.C. is grateful to KITP for hospitality.

#### REFERENCES

Aichmayr, A., 2010. Analyzing the dynamics of an atomic Bose-Einstein-condensate within a two-mode model. Institut für Physik Karl-Franzens-Universität Graz, Bachelor-Thesis.

- Allen, L., Eberly, J.H., 1987. Optical Resonance and Two-Level Atoms. Dover, New York.
- Anandan, J., Aharonov, Y., 1990. Geometry of quantum evolution. Phys. Rev. Lett. 65, 1697.
- Andresen, B., Hoffmann, K.H., Nulton, J., Tsirlin, A., Salamon, P., 2011. Optimal control of the parametric oscillator. Eur. J. Phys. 32, 827.
- Band,Y.B., Malomed, B., Trippenbach, M., 2002. Adiabaticity in nonlinear quantum dynamics: Bose-Einstein condensate in a time-varying box. Phys. Rev. A 65, 033607.
- Ban, Y., Chen, X., Sherman, E.Y., Muga, J.G., 2012. Fast and robust spin manipulation in a quantum dot by electric fields. Phys. Rev. Lett. 109, 206602.
- Barreiro, J.T., Müller, M., Schindler, P., Nigg, D., Monz, T., Chwalla, M., Hennrich, M., Roos, C.F., Zoller, P., Blatt, R., 2011. An open-system quantum simulator with trapped ions. Nature 470, 486.
- Bason, M.G., Viteau, M., Malossi, N., Huillery, P., Arimondo, E., Ciampini, D., Fazio, R., Giovannetti, V., Mannella, R., Morsch, O., 2012. High-fidelity quantum driving. Nat. Phys. 8, 147.
- Bender, C.M., Brody, D.C., Jones, H.F., Meister, B.K., 2007. Faster than Hermitian quantum mechanics. Phys. Rev. Lett. 98, 040403.
- Bergmann, K., Theuer, H., Shore, B.W., 1998. Coherent population transfer among quantum states of atoms and molecules. Rev. Mod. Phys. 70, 1003.
- Berry, M.V., 1987. Quantum phase corrections from adiabatic iteration. Proc. R. Soc. Lond. Ser. A 414, 31.
- Berry, M.V., 1990. Histories of adibatic quantum transitions. Proc. R. Soc. Lond. A 429, 61.
- Berry, M.V., 2009. Transitionless quantum driving. J. Phys. A: Math. Theory 42, 365303.
- Berry, M.V., Klein, G., 1984. Newtonian trajectories and quantum waves in expanding force fields. J. Phys. A 17, 1805.
- Bertrand, J., Bertrand, P., 1987. A tomographic approach to Wigner's function. Found. Phys. 17, 397.
- Blakestad, R.B., Ospelkaus, C., VanDevender, A.P., Amini, J.M., Britton, J., Leibfried, D., Wineland, D.J., 2009. High-fidelity transport of trapped-ion qubits through an X-junction trap array. Phys. Rev. Lett. 102, 153002.
- Bloch, I., Dalibard, J., Zwerger, W., 2008. Many-body physics with ultracold gases. Rev. Mod. Phys. 80, 885.
- Born, M., Fock, V.A., 1928. Beweis des adiabatensatzes. Zeitschrift für Physik A 51, 165.
- Bowler, R., Gaebler, J., Lin, Y., Tan, T.R., Hanneke, D., Jost, J.D., Home, J.P., Leibfried, D., Wineland, D.J., 2012. Coherent diabatic ion transport and separation in a multi-zone trap array. Phys. Rev. Lett. 109, 080502.
- Boyer, V., Godun, R.M., Smirne, G., Cassettari, D., Chandrashekar, C.M., Deb, A.B., Laczik, Z.J., Foot C.J., 2006. Dynamic manipulation of Bose-Einstein condensates with a spatial light modulator. Phys. Rev. A 73, 031402(R).
- Buljan, H., Pezer, R., Gasenzer, T., 2008. Fermi-Bose transformation for the time-dependent Lieb-Liniger gas. Phys. Rev. Lett. 100, 080406.
- Calarco, T., Hinds, E.A., Jaksch, D., Schmiedmayer, J., Cirac, J.I., Zoller, P., 2000. Quantum gates with neutral atoms: controlling collisional interactions in time-dependent traps. Phys. Rev. A 61, 022304.
- Castin, Y., Dum, R., 1996. Bose-Einstein condensates in time dependent traps. Phys. Rev. Lett. 77, 5315.
- Chen, X., Muga, J.G., 2010. Transient energy excitation in shortcuts to adiabaticity for the time-dependent harmonic oscillator. Phys. Rev. A 82, 053403.
- Chen, X., Muga, J.G., 2012. Engineering of fast population transfer in three-level systems. Phys. Rev. A. 86, 033405.

- Chen, X., Muga, J.G., del Campo, A., Ruschhaupt, A., 2009. Atom cooling by non-adiabatic expansion. Phys. Rev. A 80, 063421.
- Chen, D., Zhang, H., Xu, X., Li, T., Wang, Y., 2010a. Nonadiabatic transport of cold atoms in a magnetic quadrupole potential. Appl. Phys. Lett. 96, 134103.
- Chen, X., Ruschhaupt, A., Schmidt, S., del Campo, A., Guéry-Odelin, D., Muga, J.G., 2010b. Fast optimal frictionless atom cooling in harmonic traps: shortcut to adiabaticity. Phys. Rev. Lett. 104, 063002.
- Chen, X., Lizuain, I., Ruschhaupt, A., Guéry-Odelin, D., Muga, J.G., 2010c. Shortcut to adiabatic passage in two and three level atoms. Phys. Rev. Lett. 105, 123003.
- Chen, X., Torrontegui, E., Muga, J.G., 2011a. Lewis-Riesenfeld invariants and transitionless quantum driving. Phys. Rev. A 83, 062116.
- Chen, X., Torrontegui, E., Stefanatos, D., Li, J.-S., Muga, J.G., 2011b. Optimal trajectories for efficient atomic transport without final excitation. Phys. Rev. A 84, 043415.
- Choi, S., Onofrio, R., Sundaram, B., 2011. Optimized sympathetic cooling of atomic mixtures via fast adiabatic strategies. Phys. Rev. A 84, 051601(R).
- Choi, S., Onofrio, R., Sundaram, B., 2012. Squeezing and robustness of frictionless cooling strategies. Phys. Rev. A 86, 043436.
- Collin, E., Ithier, G., Aassime, A., Joyez, P., Vion, D., Esteve, D., 2004. NMR-like control of a quantum bit superconducting circuit. Phys. Rev. Lett. 93, 157005.
- Couvert, A., Kawalec, T., Reinaudi, G., Guéry-Odelin, D., 2008. Optimal transport of ultracold atoms in the non-adiabatic regime. Europhys. Lett. 83, 13001.
- Crick, D.R., Donnellan, S., Ananthamurthy, S., Thompson, R.C., Segal, D.M., 2010. Fast shuttling of ions in a scalable Penning trap array. Rev. Sci. Instr. 81, 013111.
- Dalfovo, F., Giorgini, S., Pitaevskii, L.P., Stringari, S., 1999. Theory of Bose-Einstein Condensation in trapped gases. Rev. Mod. Phys. 71, 463.
- del Campo, A., Muga, J.G., 2006. Dynamics of a Tonks-Girardeau gas released from a hardwall trap. Europhys. Lett. 74, 965.
- del Campo, A., 2008. Fermionization and bosonization of expanding one-dimensional anyonic fluids. Phys. Rev. A 78, 045602.
- del Campo, A., 2011a. Fast frictionless dynamics as a toolbox for low-dimensional Bose-Einstein condensates. EPL 96, 60005.
- del Campo,A., 2011b. Frictionless quantum quenches in ultracold gases: a quantum dynamical microscope. Phys. Rev. A 84, 031606(R).
- del Campo, A., Boshier, M.G., 2012. Shortcuts to adiabaticity in a time-dependent box. Sci. Rep. 2, 648.
- del Campo, A., Muga, J.G., Kleber, M., 2008a. Quantum matter wave dynamics with moving mirrors. Phys. Rev. A 77, 013608.
- del Campo, A., Man'ko, V.I., Marmo, G., 2008b. Symplectic tomography of ultracold gases in tight-waveguides. Phys. Rev. A 78, 025602.
- del Campo, A., García-Calderón, G., Muga, J.G., 2009. Quantum transients. Phys. Rep. 476, 1.
- del Campo, A., Rams, M.M., Zurek, W.H., 2012. Assisted finite-rate adiabatic passage across a quantum critical point: exact solution for the quantum Ising model. Phys. Rev. Lett. 109, 115703.
- Demirplak, M., Rice, S.A., 2003. Adiabatic population transfer with control fields. J. Phys. Chem. A 107, 9937.
- Demirplak, M., Rice, S.A., 2005. Assisted adiabatic passage revisited. J. Phys. Chem. B 109, 6838.
- Demirplak, M., Rice, S.A., 2008. On the consistency, extremal, and global properties of counterdiabatic fields. J. Chem. Phys. 129, 154111.

- Deschamps, M., Kervern, G., Massiot, D., Pintacuda, G., Emsley, L., Grandinetti, P.J., 2008. Superadiabaticity in magnetic resonance. J. Chem. Phys. 129, 204110.
- Deuretzbacher, F., Fredenhagen, K., Becker, D., Bong, K., Sengstock, K., Pfannkuche, D., 2008. Exact solution of strongly interacting quasi-one-dimensional spinor Bose gases. Phys. Rev. Lett. 100, 160405.
- Dhara, A.K., Lawande, S.W., 1984. Feynman propagator for time-dependent Lagrangians possessing an invariant quadratic in momentum. J. Phys. A 17, 2423.
- Dodonov, V.V., Klimov, A.B., Nikonov, D.E., 1993. Quantum particle in a box with moving walls. J. Math. Phys. 34, 3391.
- Dridi, G., Guérin, S., Hakobyan, V., Jauslin, H.R., Eleuch, H., 2009. Ultrafast stimulated Raman parallel adiabatic passage by shaped pulses. Phys. Rev. A 80, 043408.
- Dziarmaga, J., 2010. Dynamics of a quantum phase transition and relaxation to a steady state. Adv. Phys. 59, 1063.
- Engels, P., Atherton, C., Hoefer, M.A., 2007. Observation of faraday waves in a Bose-Einstein condensate. Phys. Rev. Lett. 98, 095301.
- Ermakov, V.P., 1880. Second order differential equations. Conditions of complete integrability. Univ. Izv. Kiev. Series III 9, 1. Translated in 2008. Appl. Anal. Discrete Math. 2, 123.
- Fasihi, M.-A., Wan, Y., Nakahara, M., 2012. Non-adiabatic fast control of mixed states based on Lewis-Riesenfeld invariant. J. Phys. Soc. Jpn. 81, 024007.
- Feldmann, T., Kosloff, R., 2012. Short time cycles of purely quantum refrigerators. Phys. Rev. E 85, 051114.
- Friedman, N., Kaplan, A., Carasso, D., Davidson, N., 2001. Observation of chaotic and regular dynamics in atom-optics billiards. Phys. Rev. Lett. 86, 1518.
- Friesch, O.M., Marzoli, I., Schleich, W.P., 2000. Quantum carpets woven by Wigner functions. New J. Phys. 2, 4.
- Gao, X.C., Xu, J.B., Qian, T.Z., 1991. Geometric phase and the generalized invariant formulation. Phys. Rev. A 44, 7016.
- Gao, X.C., Xu, J.B., Qian, T.Z., 1992. Invariants and geometric phase for systems with non-Hermitian time-dependent Hamiltonians. Phys. Rev. A 46, 3626.
- Garrido, L.M., 1964. Generalized adiabatic invariance. J. Math. Phys. 5, 355.
- Gea-Banacloche, J., 2002. Splitting the wave function of a particle in a box. Am. J. Phys. 70, 3.
- Gerasimov, A.S., Kazarnovskii, M.V., 1976. Possibility of observing nonstationary quantummechanical effects by means of ultracold neutrons. Sov. Phys. JETP 44, 892.
- Godoy, S., 2002. Diffraction in time: Fraunhofer and Fresnel dispersion by a slit. Phys. Rev. A 65, 042111.
- Godoy, S., 2003. Diffraction in time of particles released from spherical traps. Phys. Rev. A 67, 012102.
- Gritsev, V., Barmettler, P., Demler, E., 2010. Scaling approach to quantum non-equilibrium dynamics of many-body systems. New J. Phys. 12, 113005.
- Grond, J., Schmiedmayer, J., Hohenester, U., 2009a. Optimizing number squeezing when splitting a mesoscopic condensate. Phys. Rev. A 79, 021603.
- Grond, J., von Winckel, G., Schmiedmayer, J., Hohenester, U., 2009b. Optimal control of number squeezing in trapped Bose-Einstein condensates. Phys. Rev. A 80, 053625.
- Guérin, S., Thomas, S., Jauslin, H.R., 2002. Optimization of population transfer by adiabatic passage. Phys. Rev. A 65, 023409.
- Guérin, S., Hakobyan, V., Jauslin, H.R., 2011. Optimal adiabatic passage by shaped pulses: efficiency and robustness. Phys. Rev. A 84, 013423.

- Güngördü, U., Wan, Y., Fasihi, M.A., Nakahara, M., 2012. Dynamical invariants of four-level systems. Phys. Rev. A 86, 062312.
- Henderson, K., Ryu, C., MacCormick, C., Boshier, M.G., 2009. Experimental demonstration of painting arbitrary and dynamic potentials for Bose-Einstein condensates. New J. Phys. 11, 043030.
- Hoffmann, K.H., Salamon, P., Rezek, Y., Kosloff, R., 2011. Time-optimal controls for frictionless cooling in harmonic traps. EuroPhys. Lett. 96, 60015.
- Hohenester, U., Rekdal, P.K., Borzi, A., Schmiedmayer, J., 2007. Optimal quantum control of Bose-Einstein condensates in magnetic microtraps. Phys. Rev. A 75, 023602.
- Huber, G., Deuschle, T., Schnitzler, W., Reichle, R., Singer, K., Schmidt-Kaler, F., 2008. Transport of ions in a segmented linear Paul trap in printed-circuit-board technology. New J. Phys. 10, 013004.
- Ibáñez, S., Martínez-Garaot, S., Chen, X., Torrontegui, E., Muga, J.G., 2011a. Shortcuts to adiabaticity for non-Hermitian systems. Phys. Rev. A 84, 023415.
- Ibáñez, S., Chen, X., Torrontegui, E., Muga, J.G., Ruschhaupt, A., 2012a. Multiple Schrödinger pictures and dynamics in shortcuts to adiabaticity. Phys. Rev. Lett. 109, 100403.
- Ibáñez, S., Martínez-Garaot, S., Chen, X., Torrontegui E., Muga, J.G., 2012b. Erratum: shortcuts to adiabaticity for non-Hermitian systems. Phys. Rev. A 86, 019901(E) (Phys. Rev. A 84, 023415 (2011)).
- Javanainen, J., Ivanov, M.Y., 1999. Splitting a trap containing a Bose-Einstein condensate. Atom number fluctuations. Phys. Rev. A 60, 2351.
- Jukić, D., Pezer, R., Gasenzer, T., Buljan, H., 2008. Free expansion of a Lieb-Liniger gas: asymptotic form of the wave functions. Phys. Rev. A 78, 053602.
- Juliá-Díaz, B., Torrontegui, E., Martorell, J., Muga, J.G., Polls, A., 2012. Fast generation of spin-squeezed states in bosonic Josephson junctions. Phys. Rev. A 86, 063623.
- Kagan, Y., Surkov, E.L., Shlyapnikov, G.V., 1996. Evolution of a Bose-condensed gas under variations of the confining potential. Phys. Rev. A 54, R1753.
- Keilmann, T., Lanzmich, S., McCulloch, I., Roncaglia, M., 2011. Statistically induced phase transitions and anyons in 1D optical lattices. Nature Commun. 2, 361.
- Khaykovich, L., Schreck, F., Ferrari, G., Bourdel, T., Cubizolles, J., Carr, L.D., Castin, Y., Salomon, C., 2002. Formation of a matter-wave bright soliton. Science 296, 1290.
- Kosloff, R., Feldmann, T., 2010. Optimal performance of reciprocating demagnetization quantum refrigerators. Phys. Rev. E 82, 011134.
- Kuhr, S., Alt, W., Schrader, D., Müller, M., Gomer, V., Meschede, D., 2001. Deterministic delivery of a single atom. Science 293, 278.
- Kurtsiefer, Ch, Pfau, T., Mlynek, J., 1997. Measurement of the Wigner function of an ensemble of helium atoms. Nature 386, 150.
- Lacour, X., Guérin, S., Jauslin, H.R., 2008. Optimized adiabatic passage with dephasing. Phys. Rev. A 78, 033417.
- Lahaye, T., Reinaudi, G., Wang, Z., Couvert, A., Guéry-Odelin, D., 2006. Transport of atom packets in a train of Ioffe-Pritchard traps. Phys. Rev. A 74 033622.
- Lau, H.-K., James, D.F.V., 2012. Proposal for a scalable universal bosonic simulator using individually trapped ions. Phys. Rev. A 85, 062329.
- Leclerc, A., Viennot, D., Jolicard, G., 2012. The role of the geometric phases in adiabatic populations tracking for non-Hermitian Hamiltonians. J. Phys. A. 45, 415201.
- Lee, D.-H., Zhang, G.-M., Xiang, T., 2007. Edge solitons of topological insulators and fractionalized quasiparticles in two-dimensions. Phys. Rev. Lett 99, 196805.
- Leonhardt, U., Schneider, S., 1997. State reconstruction in one-dimensional quantum mechanics: the continuous spectrum. Phys. Rev. A 56, 2549.

Levitt, M.H., 1986. Composite pulses. Prog. Nucl. Magn. Reson. Spectrosc. 18, 61.

Levy, A., Kosloff, R., 2012. Quantum absorption refrigerator. Phys. Rev. Lett. 108, 070604.

- Lewis, H.R., Leach, P.G., 1982. A direct approach to finding exact invariants for onedimensional time-dependent classical Hamiltonians. J. Math. Phys. 23, 2371.
- Lewis, H.R., Riesenfeld, W.B., 1969. An exact quantum theory of the time-dependent harmonic oscillator and of a charged particle in a time-dependent electromagnetic field. J. Math. Phys. 10, 1458.
- Li,Y.,Wu,L.A.,Wang,Z.D.,2011. Fast cooling of mechanical resonator with time-controllable optical cavities. Phys. Rev. A 83, 043804.
- Lin, T.-Y., Hsiao, F.-C., Jhang, Y.-W., Hu, C., Tseng, S.-Y., 2012. Mode conversion using optical analogy of shortcut to adiabatic passage in engineered multimode waveguides. Opt. Exp. 20, 24085.
- Lohe, M.A., 2009. Exact time dependence of solutions to the time-dependent Schrödinger equation. J. Phys. A: Math. Theory 42, 035307.
- Masuda, S., 2012. Acceleration of adiabatic transport of interacting particles and rapid manipulations of dilute Bose gas in ground state. arXiv:1208.5650.
- Masuda, S., Nakamura, K., 2008. Fast-forward problem in quantum mechanics. Phys. Rev. A 78, 062108.
- Masuda, S., Nakamura, K., 2010. Fast-forward of adiabatic dynamics in quantum mechanics. Proc. R. Soc. A 466, 1135.
- Masuda, S., Nakamura, K., 2011. Acceleration of adiabatic quantum dynamics in electromagnetic fields. Phys. Rev. A 84, 043434.
- Messiah A., 1999. Quantum mechanics, vol. 2. Dover Publicatins Inc., Mineola, New York.
- Meyrath, T.P., Schreck, F., Hanssen, J.L., Chuu, C.-S., Raizen, M.G., 2005. Bose-Einstein condensate in a box. Phys. Rev. A 71, 041604(R).
- Milner, V., Hanssen, J.L., Campbell, W.C., Raizen, M.G., 2001. Optical billiards for atoms. Phys. Rev. Lett. 86, 1514.
- Minguzzi, A., Gangardt, D.M., 2005. Exact coherent states of a harmonically confined Tonks-Girardeau gas. Phys. Rev. Lett. 94, 240404.
- Minguzzi, A., Girardeau, M.D., 2007. Soluble models of strongly interacting ultracold gas mixtures in tight waveguides. Phys. Rev. Lett. 99, 230402.
- Miroschnychenko, Y., Alt, W., Dotsenko, I., Förster, L., Khudaverdyan, M., Meschede, D., Schrader, D., Rauschenbeutel, A., 2006. Laser-trapped atoms in strings can be deftly rearranged and the spacing between them precisely adjusted. Nature 442, 151.
- Moshinsky, M., 1952. Diffraction in time. Phys. Rev. 88, 625.
- Mostafazadeh, A., 2001. Dynamical invariants, adiabatic approximation and the geometric phase. Nova, New York.
- Mousavi, S.V., 2012a. Quantum dynamics in a time-dependent hard-wall spherical trap. Europhys. Lett 99, 30002.
- Mousavi, S.V., 2012b. Quantum particle in an infinite circular-well potential with a moving wall: exact solutions and dynamics. arXiv:1207.3854.
- Mousavi, S.V., del Campo, A., Lizuain, I., Muga, J.G., 2007. Ramsey interferometry with a two-level generalized Tonks-Girardeau gas. Phys. Rev. A 76, 033607.
- Muga, J.G., Chen, X., Ruschhaupt, A., Guéry-Odelin, D., 2009. Frictionless dynamics of Bose-Einstein condensates under fast trap variations. J. Phys. B:At. Mol. Opt. Phys. 42, 241001.
- Muga, J.G., Chen, X., Ibáñez, S., Lizuain, I., Ruschhaupt, A., 2010. Transitionless quantum drivings for the harmonic oscillator. J. Phys. B 43, 085509.
- Müller, M., Hammerer, K., Zhou, Y.L., Roos, C.F., Zoller, P., 2011. Simulating open quantum systems: from many-body interactions to stabilizer pumping. New J. Phys. 13, 085007.

- Murphy, M., Jiang, L., Khaneja, N., Calarco, T., 2009. High-fidelity fast quantum transport with imperfect controls. Phys. Rev. A 79, 020301(R).
- Nehrkorn, J., Montangero, S., Ekert, A., Smerzi, A., Fazio, R., Calarco, T., 2011. Staying adiabatic with unknown energy gap. arXiv:1105.1707v1.
- O'Dell, D.H.J., Giovanazzi, S., Eberlein, C., 2004. Exact hydrodynamics of a trapped dipolar Bose-Einstein condensate. Phys. Rev. Lett. 92, 250401.
- Öhberg, P., Santos, L., 2002. Dynamical transition from a quasi-one-dimensional Bose-Einstein condensate to a Tonks-Girardeau gas. Phys. Rev. Lett. 89, 240402.
- Olshanii, O., Perrin, H., Lorent, V., 2010. Example of a quantum anomaly in the physics of ultracold gases. Phys. Rev. Lett. 105, 095302.
- Ozcakmakli, Z., Yuce, C., 2012. Shortcuts to adiabaticity for growing condensates. Phys. Scr. 86, 055001.
- Palao, J.P., Muga, J.G., Sala, R., 1998. Composite absorbing potentials. Phys. Rev. Lett. 80, 5469.
- Pezer, R., Gasenzer, T., Buljan, H., 2009. Single-particle density matrix for a time-dependent strongly interacting one-dimensional Bose gas. Phys. Rev. A 80, 053616.
- Pezze, L., Smerzi, A., Berman, G.P., Bishop, A.R., Collins, L.A., 2005. Dephasing and breakdown of adiabaticity in the splitting of Bose-Einstein condensates. New J. Phys. 7, 85.
- Pitaevskii, L.P., Rosch, A., 1997. Breathing modes and hidden symmetry of trapped atoms in two-dimensions. Phys. Rev. A 55, R853.
- Pontryagin, L.S., 1962. The Mathematical Theory of Optimal Processes. Interscience Publishers, New York.
- Prestage, J.D., Tjoelker, R.L., Dick, G.J., Maleki, L., 1993. Improved linear ion trap package. In: Proceedings of the IEEE Frequency Control Symposium, p. 144.
- Quan, H.T., Jarzynski, C., 2012. Validity of nonequilibrium work relations for the rapidly expanding quantum piston. Phys. Rev. E 85, 031102.
- Rahmani, A., Chamon, C., 2011. Optimal control for unitary preparation of many-body states: application to Luttinger liquids. Phys. Rev. Lett. 107, 016402.
- Reichle, R., Leibfried, D., Blakestad, R.B., Britton, J., Jost, J.D., Knill, E., Langer, C., Ozeri, R., Seidelin, S., Wineland, D.J., 2006. Transport dynamics of single ions in segmented microstructured Paul trap arrays. Fortschr. Phys. 54, 666.
- Rezek, Y., Salamon, P., Hoffmann, K.H., Kosloff, R., 2009. The quantum refrigerator: the quest for absolute zero. Europhys. Lett. 85, 30008.
- Rowe, M.A., Ben-Kish, A., DeMarco, B., Leibfried, D., Meyer, V., Beall, J., Britton, J., Hughes, J., Itano, W.M., Jelenkovic, B., Langer, C., Rosenband, T., Wineland, D.J., 2002. Transport of quantum states and separation of ions in a dual rf ion trap. Quant. Inf. Comp. 2, 257.
- Ruostekoski, J., Kneer, B., Schleich, W.P., Rempe, G., 2001. Interference of a Bose-Einstein condensate in a hard-wall trap: from the nonlinear Talbot effect to the formation of vorticity. Phys. Rev. A 63, 043613.
- Ruschhaupt, A., Chen, X., Alonso, D., Muga, J.G., 2012. Optimally robust shortcuts to population inversion in two-level quantum systems. New J. Phys. 14, 093040.
- Sachdev, S., 1999. Quantum Phase Transitions. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- Salamon, P., Hoffmann, K.H., Rezek, Y., Kosloff, R., 2009. Maximum work in minimum time from a conservative quantum system. Phys. Chem. Chem. Phys. 11, 1027.
- Salasnich, L., Parola, A., Reatto, L., 2002. Effective wave equations for the dynamics of cigarshaped and disk-shaped Bose Condensates. Phys. Rev. A 65, 043614.
- Sarandy, M.S., Duzzioni, E.I., Serra, R.M., 2011. Quantum computation in continuous time using dynamic invariants. Phys. Lett. A 375, 3343.
- Schaff, J.F., Song, X.L., Vignolo, P., Labeyrie, G., 2010. Fast optimal transition between two equilibrium states. Phys. Rev. A 82 033430. Phys. Rev. A 83, 059911(E).

- Schaff, J.F., Song, X.L., Capuzzi, P., Vignolo, P., Labeyrie, G., 2011a. STA for an interacting Bose-Einstein condensate. Europhys. Lett. 93, 23001.
- Schaff, J.F., Capuzzi, P., Labeyrie, G., Vignolo, P., 2011b. Shortcuts to adiabaticity for trapped ultracold gases. New J. Phys. 13, 113017.
- Schmidt, S., Muga, J.G., Ruschhaupt, A., 2009. Stopping particles of arbitrary velocities with an accelerated wall. Phys. Rev. A 80, 023406.
- Sengupta, K., Sen, D., Mondal, S., 2008. Exact results for quench dynamics and defect production in a two-dimensional model. Phys. Rev. Lett. 100, 077204.
- Staliunas, K., Longhi, S., de Válcarcel G.J., 2004. Faraday patterns in low-dimensional Bose-Einstein condensates. Phys. Rev. A 70, 011601(R).
- Stefanatos, D., Li, J.-S., 2012. Frictionless decompression in minimum time of Bose-Einstein condensates in the Thomas-Fermi regime. Phys. Rev. A 86, 063602.
- Stefanatos, D., Ruths, J., Li, J.-S., 2010. Frictionless atom cooling in harmonic traps: a timeoptimal approach. Phys. Rev. A 82, 063422.
- Stefanatos, D., Schaettler, H., Li, J.-S., 2011. Minimum-time frictionless atom cooling in harmonic traps. SIAM J. Cont. Opt. 49, 2440.
- Sutherland, B., 1998. Exact coherent states of a one-dimensional quantum fluid in a timedependent trapping potential. Phys. Rev. Lett. 80, 3678.
- Torosov, B.T., Guérin, S., Vitanov, N.V., 2011. High-fidelity adiabatic passage by composite sequences of chirped pulses. Phys. Rev. Lett. 106, 233001.
- Torrontegui, E., Ibáñez, S., Chen, X., Ruschhaupt, A., Guéry-Odelin, D., Muga, J.G., 2011. Fast atomic transport without vibrational heating. Phys. Rev. A 83, 013415.
- Torrontegui, E., Martínez-Garaot, S., Ruschhaupt, A., Muga, J.G., 2012a. Shortcuts to adiabaticity: fast-forward approach. Phys. Rev. A 86, 013601.
- Torrontegui, E., Martínez-Garaot, S., Modugno, M., Chen, X., Muga, J.G., 2012b. Engineering fast and stable splitting of matter waves. Phys. Rev. A 87, 033630.
- Torrontegui, E., Chen, X., Modugno, M., Ruschhaupt, A., Guéry-Odelin, D., Muga, J.G., 2012c. Fast transitionless expansion of cold atoms in optical Gaussian-beam traps. Phys. Rev. A 85, 033605.
- Torrontegui, E., Chen, X., Modugno, M., Schmidt, S., Ruschhaupt, A., Muga, J.G., 2012d. Fast transport of Bose-Einstein condensates. New J. Phys. 14, 013031.
- Tseng, S.-Y., Chen, X., 2012. Engineering of fast mode conversion in multimode waveguides. Opt. Lett. 37, 5118.
- Unanyan, R.G., Yatsenko, L.P., Bergmann, K., Shore, B.W., 1997. Laser-induced adiabatic atomic reorientation with control of diabatic losses. Opt. Commun. 139, 48.
- Uzdin, R., Gunther, U., Rahav, S., Moiseyev, N., 2012. Time-dependent Hamiltonians with 100% evolution speed efficiency. J. Phys. A: Math. Theory 45, 415304.
- van Es, J.J.P., Wicke, P., van Amerongen, A.H., Rétif, C., Whitlock, S., van Druten, N.J., 2010. Box traps on an atom chip for one-dimensional quantum gases. J. Phys. B: At. Mol. Opt. Phys. 43, 155002.
- Vasilev, G.S., Kuhn, A., Vitanov, N.V., 2009. Optimum pulse shapes for stimulated Raman adiabatic passage. Phys. Rev. A 80, 013417.
- Vitanov, N.V., Halfmann, T., Shore, B.W., Bergmann, K., 2001. Laser-induced population transfer by adiabatic passage techniques. Annu. Rev. Phys. Chem. 52, 763.
- Walther, A., Ziesel, F., Ruster, T., Dawkins, S.T., Ott, K., Hettrich, M., Singer, K., Schmidt-Kaler, F., Poschinger, U., 2012. Controlling fast transport of cold trapped ions. Phys. Rev. Lett. 109, 080501.
- Yuce, C., 2012. Fast frictionless expansion of an optical lattice. Phys. Lett. A 376, 1717.
- Zenesini, A., et al., 2009. Time-resolved measurement of Landau-Zener tunneling in periodic potentials. Phys. Rev. Lett. 103, 090403.

Shortcuts to Adiabaticity

Zhang, J., et al., 2012b. Experimental implementation of assisted quantum adiabatic passage in a single spin. Phys. Rev. Lett. 110, 240501.